



Donald Trump and Criminal Conspiracy Law

A RICO Explainer

By John Norris and Carolyn Kenney December 2017



Donald Trump and Criminal Conspiracy Law

A RICO Explainer

By John Norris and Carolyn Kenney December 2017

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 Trump and RICO
- 11 Activities prior to the presidential campaign, particularly complex financial crimes
- 22 Coordination with Russian, or Russian-supported, entities during the campaign
- 27 Obstruction of justice and other areas of concern since the election
- 32 Other post-election matters
- 34 Conclusion
- 38 About the authors
- 39 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

The scope of investigations by Special Counsel Robert Mueller and others into the activities of President Donald Trump, his campaign, and businesses is sweeping. Mueller is tasked with investigating Russian interference in the 2016 presidential election and any potential collusion between the Trump campaign and the Russians. This mandate gives the special counsel ample imperative to study an array of links between Trump, Trump associates, and Russia, in a list of concerns that seems to grow by the day.

The pace and intensity of this investigation was only highlighted by the recent release of the indictment and guilty plea of Trump campaign adviser George Papadopoulos, who admitted under oath lying to the FBI about his multiple contacts with Russians during the campaign, and acknowledged that the Russians informed him that they possessed "thousands of emails" hacked from Democrats well before any public knowledge of the fact.¹ Papadopoulos admitted that he shared information about his Russian contacts and desire to broker meetings with the Russians with his Trump campaign supervisors. In addition, the special counsel indicted the former Trump campaign chair Paul Manafort and his business partner Rick Gates on 12 charges related to a series of complex financial crimes that are alleged to have taken place both before and during the campaign.² The indictment charges that the pair conspired to move more than \$75 million, largely from a Ukrainian lawmaker who was a supporter of Russian President Vladimir Putin, through offshore accounts and engaged in extensive money laundering; undertook a "conspiracy against the United States"; served as an unregistered agent of a foreign principal; and failed to file reports on their foreign financial and bank accounts.³

The reported areas of interest for the special counsel include Manafort's finances, potential coordination between Trump campaign officials and Russian hackers in releasing damaging emails during the campaign, and lies to investigators. In addition, other areas of focus for the special counsel likely include the June 2016 Trump Tower meeting between Donald Trump, Jr. and the Russians offering damaging information on Hillary Clinton; the involvement of Russian government-connected Russian oligarchs in Trump real estate deals; potential intelligence intercepts of communications between Trump associates and the Russians; potential obstruction of justice by President Trump, including his dismissal of former FBI Director James Comey; and potential coordination between the Trump campaign and Russian elements in planting fake news in swing states and the purchase and pushing out of Facebook ads, Twitter posts, and other disinformation.

There is little in his resume to suggest that Mueller, a decorated military veteran and former FBI director, would approach his work as an open-ended fishing expedition designed to impose a political cost on the president. But it is important to note that Mueller's written directive from Rod Rosenstein, the deputy attorney general who appointed the special counsel, establishes that Mueller is to investigate any links between Russia and the Trump campaign, and "any matters that arose or may arise directly from the investigation."⁴ In other words, the special counsel is duty-bound to investigate other serious crimes that may crop up in his investigation, including, but not limited to, money laundering, tax evasion, perjury, abuses at the Trump charities, or espionage. The Manafort-Gates indictments suggest that the Special Counsel investigation traverses a timeline that includes, but again, is not limited to, the campaign.

Given the complex and likely interlocking nature of the special counsel's investigations into these multiple fronts, an obvious question arises: Does the alleged behavior of The Trump Organization amount to an ongoing criminal conspiracy and should it be pursued as such? That answer ultimately lies with prosecutors at the federal and state level, most notably Mueller; these prosecutors have access to evidence and legal expertise well beyond that of a lay person. That said, the media and appropriate congressional oversight committees should recognize that Trump and his circle not only engaged in what appears to be serial misconduct, but acted with coherent purpose in doing so. A close look at the record suggests that The Trump Organization arguably behaved a great deal like the organized crime syndicates, which have been targeted as criminal conspiracies in the past.

Thus far, Trump and his associates—with the exception of George Papadopoulos—deny any such criminal actions, and prosecutors have not indicated that any such charges are pending. However, it is important for the public to better understand what might constitute a potential ongoing criminal conspiracy in the eyes of prosecutors, and to better illuminate the specific conduct of the Trump campaign and The Trump Organization that have given rise to this conversation in the first place. If prosecutors, including the special counsel, were to approach the alleged actions of the Trump campaign and The Trump Organization as a criminal conspiracy, such as through the use of the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organization Act (RICO), it would give them a set of powerful tools, albeit tools that come with some substantial risks for the prosecution. A RICO case would likely not be a silver bullet to magically put an end to the Trump administration, but it might be an intriguing tool used in conjunction with state level investigations into the activities of Trump and his associates to uncover and punish any potential wrongdoing. Investigative reporters and congressional committees should specifically explore RICO predicate offenses linked to The Trump Organization; the question of whether a RICO case should be brought on its merits deserves to be raised.

Trump and RICO

For months, the suggestion that President Trump's campaign and/or The Trump Organization would be pursued under RICO was largely treated as the fevered imaginings of fabulists hell-bent on removing Trump from office. However, the interlocking web of alleged criminality that Mueller is investigating bears a strong resemblance to exactly the kind of organized criminal activity that the RICO statute was designed to combat.

RICO 101

RICO was enacted by Congress in 1970, and can be applied in both criminal and civil cases.⁵ In addition to being applied by federal prosecutors, RICO can also be applied by state prosecutors in the 33 states, as well as Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands, which have codified their own RICO statute—an important point that will be revisited in this report. The American Bar Association guide to RICO notes that many of the state statutes "are significantly broader in scope than the federal statute," including in such areas as their periods of limitation and how they can be brought forward. The American Bar Association goes on to explain, "Although federal criminal RICO prosecutions must receive prior approval from the Organized Crime and Racketeering Section of the Department of Justice, in most states RICO prosecutions can be initiated without centralized review, often by any district attorney."⁶

RICO was developed primarily as a tool to fight organized crime, and particularly the senior leadership of organized crime families, who directed extensive criminal networks but tried to avoid prosecution by keeping an array of intermediaries between themselves and the actual perpetration of criminal acts. RICO proved to be an enormously effective tool in combatting organized crime. For example, in 1985, the State of New York secured indictments of the five chieftains of New York's major organized crime families utilizing RICO, ultimately convicting four of these individuals, with the fifth being killed by a rival before trial.⁷ Yet, as the Congressional Research Service notes, "In spite of its name and origin, RICO is not limited to 'mobsters' or members of 'organized crime' as those terms are popularly understood. Rather, it covers those activities which Congress felt characterized the conduct of organized crime, no matter who actually engages in them."⁸

In 1985, the U.S. Supreme Court affirmed the more expansive use of the RICO statute. The court ruled in *Sedima S.P.R.L.* v. *Imrex Co. that* RICO could be applied in cases involving legitimate companies engaged in a pattern of criminal conduct.⁹ From that point forward, RICO came to be much more widely used by prosecutors in cases involving white-collar crime. There has also been a concurrent rise in complaints that the RICO statute is being overly broadly applied, and even the statute's defenders tend to agree that it was drafted expansively. The *Los Angeles Times* in a 1989 editorial called for RICO to be rescinded. The newspaper observed:

From the moment of its passage, civil libertarians and legal scholars have warned that the federal government's Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act—the so-called RICO statute—is an open invitation to prosecutorial abuse. Now ... many of those scholars, some of them former prosecutors, believe their anxieties have been realized.¹⁰

Motorcycle gangs, the Catholic Church, the International Federation of Association Football (FIFA), and even corrupt police forces have been targeted using RICO; these different prosecutions have achieved mixed results. With RICO's very broad definition, there is also a real risk that it could become a political rather than a law enforcement tool.

The concept of using RICO to go after politicians has sometimes been floated in ways that are grossly irresponsible. Rudy Giuliani, a former U.S. Attorney, argued repeatedly during the 2016 campaign for a RICO case against Hillary Clinton based on her use of a private email server; donations to the Clinton Foundation, and her paid speeches.¹¹ In May 2017, former conservative U.K. parliamentarian Louise Mensch evoked widespread eye-rolling when she suggested on her blog that a RICO case was already well-advanced against Trump and that Trump, Vice President Mike Pence, and Speaker of the House Paul Ryan were facing imminent jail time.¹² Both Giuliani and Mensch seemed united in their stubborn avoidance of the facts and hyperbolic statements designed to grab public attention. Any use of RICO by the special counsel would have to be extraordinarily carefully

considered, but so would any charges that he might bring in this case, so RICO should not be seen as fundamentally different than any other prosecutorial tool in this respect.

It is worth noting that Donald Trump has previously faced RICO challenges, with one of the Trump University civil cases having been filed under a RICO class action suit in California.¹³ That case was in the process of moving forward when Trump settled the lawsuit for \$25 million, without an admission of guilt, shortly after being elected president.¹⁴ Trump's sometimes business partners, the Bayrock Group, are also defendants in a complex civil RICO case initiated by the firm's former chief financial officer.¹⁵

What, then, is the threshold that must be met for application of RICO? As explained in the *Marquette Law Review*:

Most significantly, "racketeering activities" were defined as violations of any one of over thirty separate, already existing state and federal statutes. These activities have been referred to as the "predicate acts." A "pattern of racketeering" encompasses two violations of any of the predicate acts within the past ten years.¹⁶

The window in which the predicate acts must have occurred varies by the different RICO statutes at the state level. Thus, for the special counsel to apply RICO statutes in a potential case against Trump, the Trump campaign, and The Trump Organization and Kushner Companies, the special counsel would have to present solid evidence that at least two of these predicate acts took place, with a state prosecutor having to meet a similar state-defined predicate threshold.

Notably, some of the crimes under the RICO statute include money laundering, obstruction of justice, bankruptcy or securities fraud, bribery, theft, and embezzlement. Federal RICO defines certain crimes as constituting racketeering activity, and then criminalizes a pattern of racketeering activity that uses any of the income or proceeds from these activities "in acquisition of any interest in, or the establishment or operation of, any enterprise which is engaged in, or the activities of which affect, interstate or foreign commerce."¹⁷

In a criminal RICO case, the racketeering activities must be shown to be related. The U.S. Supreme Court established this precedent in its 1989 decision on *H.J. Inc. v. Northwestern Bel Telephone Co.*, which ruled that

racketeering activities must "'have the same or similar purposes, results, participants, victims, or methods of commission, or otherwise are interrelated by distinguishing characteristics and are not isolated events."¹⁸ Additionally, the predicates must "amount to or pose a threat of continued criminal activities."¹⁹

It is not necessary to prove that a defendant "agreed with every other conspirator, knew all of the conspirators, or had full knowledge of all the details of the conspiracy... All that must be shown is: (1) that the defendant agreed to commit the substantive racketeering offense through agreeing to participate in two racketeering acts; (2) that he knew the general status of the conspiracy; and (3) that he knew the conspiracy extended beyond his individual role."²⁰

Federal criminal cases under RICO must be brought forward by the government and have a trial following a grand jury indictment or end in a plea, while grand jury requirements vary by state. Penalties for RICO convictions are substantial and include imprisonment, criminal forfeiture, plus fines as high as twice the gross profits or proceeds of the RICO offense.²¹

Additionally, according to the legal resource site HG, if a defendant is convicted:

the government is automatically given a forfeiture of all of the defendant's interest in the organization. So not only do defendants lose all their money and property that can be traced back to the criminal conduct, but the organization itself can be severely crippled. And the government need not wait until after a guilty verdict, when the property expected to become subject to forfeiture may be difficult to locate. The rules of procedure in a RICO prosecution allow the government to freeze the defendant's assets before the case even goes to trial.²²

These are sweeping powers of asset seizure for the government and they have naturally sparked considerable debate about potential abuses of RICO. The notion that assets can be seized before an individual or criminal entity is found guilty has triggered deep constitutional concerns among groups across the political spectrum, ranging from the Heritage Foundation to the American Civil Liberties Union.²³ The notion of such pre-emptive asset forfeitures were less controversial with RICO when it was being primarily utilized as an anti-organized crime mechanism. Now that its use has become much more widespread, including through civil actions, such asset forfeitures have become an understandable lightning rod. (Abuses of forfeiture procedures in non-RICO cases at a local level have also added considerable fuel to the fire, as has the current administration's effort to expand these powers.)²⁴

Right or wrong, asset seizures inherent in RICO can inflict tremendous damage on a criminal network. As written in the U.S. code on civil forfeiture, this is in large part because the seizure is not just limited to profits from the actual crime, but "property of any kind obtained directly or indirectly, as the result of the commission of the offense giving rise to the forfeiture, and any property traceable thereto, and is not limited to the net gain or profit realized from the offense."²⁵ For The Trump Organization and Kushner Companies—both real estate empires with sprawling holdings—the potential risk from a RICO investigation would be immense. All the more so because both companies continue to carry a great deal of debt on their property holdings, and any asset seizures could quickly trigger a cascading financial collapse of their portfolios.

The RICO Act itself does not contain a provision for a statute of limitations, therefore it falls under the five-year limit imposed for noncapital federal offenses. Per the U.S. Department of Justice, a substantive RICO charge, therefore, requires that "each defendant must have committed at least one act of racketeering within five years of the date of the indictment."²⁶ However, "a ten-year statute of limitations applies to RICO charges where the racketeering activity involves a violation of 18 U.S.C. 1344 – bank fraud."27 Though, as G. Robert Blakey points out in the Notre Dame Law Review, in complex crimes, particularly financial ones, it is not always clear when an offense was committed. Most courts consider offenses to have been committed when they are complete, however, some offenses are continuing offenses, in that "the statute of limitations does not begin to run when the perpetrator has satisfied each of the elements of the offense. Rather, the statute of limitations begins to run when the criminal course of conduct ends."28 Thus, when looking at a pattern of racketeering activities, "where one predicate act of racketeering in a pattern of racketeering falls within the period of limitations, the entire pattern of racketeering is subject to prosecution, even though earlier acts of racketeering might not be subject to prosecution as separate offenses."29

Civil RICO cases, continues Blakey, are treated somewhat differently than criminal ones. These cases require a civil trial brought either by the government or a private plaintiff, with lower standard of proof than criminal cases, that is to say, that there is a "'preponderance of the evidence."³⁰ RICO civil penalties include "sanctions of injunctions, treble damages [three times the amount of money lost due to the defendant's actions], costs, and attorney fees."³¹ Mounting a civil RICO case shifts more of the burden of proof to the defendant, but also

demands that a private plaintiff have standing—in other words, that an individual, company, or institution can demonstrate that they suffered concrete harm as a result of the alleged crimes committed by the defendant.

What Trump actions might meet the RICO threshold?

It is important to remember that the special counsel will not necessarily be drawn to a conspiracy case unless there is very strong evidence toward this end. Should that be the case, the use of the RICO statute (or other types of conspiracy charges) would facilitate Mueller's efforts. As former federal prosecutor Renato Mariotti argues, "It's important to keep in mind what prosecutors do: They investigate discrete crimes."³² He adds, "Mueller won't charge one grand conspiracy involving everyone he's looking at. If he brings charges, expect to see individuals charged separately unless they committed a crime together."³³

So, although there are a large number of potential offensives that have received high profile treatment in the media, some seem highly unlikely to meet the RICO threshold. For example, Trump's repeated abuses related to the Donald J. Trump Foundation, while potentially illegal, would probably not constitute a RICO predicate act.³⁴ Similarly, the initial charges against Donald Trump's former campaign chairman, Paul Manafort, will likely continue to be prosecuted as stand-alone charge—unless money laundering and other charges were part of a more widely orchestrated effort of which Manafort was only a part.³⁵ The RICO statute is designed to allow prosecutors to use initial charges as an effective vehicle for incentivizing cooperation from those charged to move further up the criminal food chain.

The three areas that might be of greatest interest to a special prosecutor looking at The Trump Organization and Kushner Companies through a RICO lens fall into three broad time periods and categories: activities before the presidential campaign, particularly complex financial crimes; coordination with Russian or Russian-supported entities during the campaign; and obstruction of justice since the election.

The composition of Mueller's team suggests that he has accumulated staffing expertise to potentially deal with all of these issues. One of Mueller's first hires was Andrew Weissmann, who is the previous leader of the Justice Department's criminal fraud division and once played a role in a case involving the Russian mob, which is now linked to Trump.³⁶ Other members of Mueller's team of prosecutors include Aaron Zebley, who has a background in cybercrime and counterterrorism; James Quarles, who served as an assistant special prosecutor during the investigations into the Watergate scandal, specializing in campaign finance research; Jeannie Rhee, who has a background in white-collar crime; Greg Andres, a prosecutor specializing in foreign bribery; Kyle Freeny, who has worked on some of the Department of Justice's highest profile money laundering cases; Andrew Goldstein, who headed the public corruption unit in the U.S. Attorney's office in the Southern District of New York and who had been overseeing an investigation into Manafort's business and real estate dealings before Mueller took over that investigation; Brandon Van Grack, who has often taken the lead in espionage and national security cases out of the Eastern District of Virginia; Michael Dreeben, who is working for Mueller part-time and is currently serving as the deputy solicitor general responsible for overseeing the Justice Department's criminal appellate docket; Lisa Page, who worked as an attorney with the FBI's Office of General Counsel and with the Justice Department's Organized Crime and Gang Section, prosecuting several eastern European organized crime cases and helping with the FBI's investigation of a money laundering case against Manafort; Rush Atkinson, who worked as a trial attorney for the Justice Department's Criminal Division Securities and Financial Fraud Unit; Zainab Ahmad, who was an Assistant U.S. Attorney for the Eastern District of New York and has prosecuted more than a dozen international terrorist suspects. Rounding out the team of prosecutors are assistant U.S. attorney Aaron Zelinsky; appellate lawyer from the Justice Department Adam Jed; and solicitor general's office lawyer Elizabeth Prelogar.³⁷

Activities prior to the presidential campaign, particularly complex financial crimes

The efforts by Trump lawyers to keep the special counsel from looking at his business dealings before the presidential campaign are certainly understandable from a defense perspective. However, The Trump Organization and Kushner Companies have triggered a number of red flags that will surely lead investigators to look at potential money laundering and other complex financial crimes that appear to be some of the criminal offenses most commonly associated with building a RICO case. Time and time again, Donald Trump has insisted that he has had no business dealings with Russia or Russians. As recently as July 2017, he said, "But I have no income from Russia. I don't do business with Russia."³⁸ While not illegal to mislead the public about such connections when not under oath, it does suggest that Trump and his associates are attempting to obscure something. Indeed, the facts suggest that financing from Russia, Russians, and others from the former Soviet Union has been an integral part of the Trump business model for years.³⁹ Potentially illegal activities from before the campaign, even if they were unrelated to the campaign itself and Russia's interference on Trump's behalf, could potentially be used to build a RICO case.

Trump SoHo and the Bayrock Group, Sater, Cohen connection

The real estate industry has traditionally been relatively lightly regulated compared to the finance and banking industries, despite of the sometimeslarge sums of money involved in transactions. As a result the industry has tended to be a magnet for money laundering. Trump's long-running engagement with the development company the Bayrock Group and its former managing director, convicted felon Felix Sater, are most certainly under scrutiny by the special counsel. Bayrock has offices in Trump Tower and founded by Tevfik Arif, a former Soviet official; it was also central to putting together multiple deals with Trump, including the troubled Trump SoHo building in New York.⁴⁰ It appears that Trump's children, Ivanka and Donald Trump Jr., narrowly avoided being charged for fraud for their part in promoting the Trump Soho project, according to feature-length reporting by *The New Yorker* and ProPublica.⁴¹ (Both Trumps referred all questions regarding the case to their counsel.) The decision to not bring charges against Ivanka and Donald Jr., despite the recommendation by prosecutors, was made by the Manhattan District Attorney Cyrus Vance Jr., who later received more than \$50,000 in campaign contributions from Trump's lawyer, Marc Kasowitz, and his partners.⁴² Kasowitz, denies having made this contribution "as a 'quid-pro-quo' for anything."⁴³ Vance, for his part, defended his decision, saying that he did not, "at the time believe beyond a reasonable doubt that a crime had been committed."⁴⁴ (The case and its handling could certainly be re-opened by the special counsel.)

Bayrock has been embroiled in long-running, complicated, and contentious series of lawsuits, initially filed in 2010 by lawyers representing its former chief financial officer. The lawsuits have alleged that Bayrock maintained links to Russian criminal syndicates and conducted \$250 million in tax evasion with money laundering central to its business model. Bayrock's former chief financial officer suggested that at moments when Bayrock was running low on funds, large infusions of cash would come in from Russia or Kazakhstan from shadowy investors hoping to hide their money.⁴⁵

Bayrock has derided these charges as baseless. Some of the lawsuits have been dismissed, while other variations have been refiled and are ongoing.⁴⁶ This period of business activity at Bayrock reflects a time when Trump was actively engaged with the real estate development firm. Trump was deposed as part of this lawsuit, but is not named as a target in the suit. In his deposition, Trump stated under oath: "It's ridiculous that I wouldn't be investing in Russia," and added, "Russia is one of the hottest places in the world for investment."⁴⁷ Trump and Arif settled a somewhat overlapping lawsuit that claimed that they had misled investors in Trump SoHo to the tune of several million dollars. The terms of that settlement remain confidential.⁴⁸

One of the key figures involved in these deals has been the Russian-born, mob-linked businessman Felix Sater, who plead guilty to racketeering for his role in a \$40 million stock fraud scheme involving the Genovese and Bonanno crime families⁴⁹ and was convicted of stabbing a man in the face with a broken margarita glass in New York. Sater avoided jail time by cooperating as an informant in the stock fraud case. And, in a twist worthy of Hollywood, he also appears to have done covert work for the CIA as part of his successful efforts to avoid further jail time.⁵⁰ One of the allegations in the lawsuits against Bayrock is a conspiracy to conceal Sater's role and beneficial ownership in Bayrock, a critical point in light of regulations governing information presented to potential investors.

Despite their long association, Trump has repeatedly denied knowing about Sater's criminal past, notwithstanding the fact that Sater widely represented himself as a Trump associate in business deals. Moreover, a member of Trump's security detail actually worked on Sater's case when he was in the FBI.⁵¹ Indeed, it recently came to light that Sater exchanged a series of emails with Trump's lawyer, Michael Cohen, in an attempt to broker a Trump project in Moscow with the help of Russian president Vladimir Putin. A November 3, 2015, email from Sater to Cohen claimed in reference to Trump, "Our boy can become president of the USA and we can engineer it."⁵² The email continued, "I will get all of Putins team to buy in on this, I will manage this process."⁵³

Further highlighting the potential to view these machinations as part of an ongoing criminal enterprise is the fact that Cohen, Trump's lawyer, and Sater have been friends since childhood; Cohen himself has been linked to a series of high-profile real estate purchases in New York that appeared to be financed by money flowing out of Ukraine.⁵⁴ Cohen, his family members, and business partners purchased close to a dozen Trump properties in a very short period of time starting around 2001 when Cohen was 40 years old. These purchases seemed to far outstrip his assets and resources at the time.⁵⁵ Cohen's brother was married to the daughter of Alex Oronov, a very wealthy Ukrainian business-man who had links to Ukrainian and Russian underworld figures.⁵⁶ Oronov died in March 2017, leading some commentators to claim the timing of his death was suspicious, while family members insisted that he had suffered a long illness.⁵⁷

The evidence makes clear that even as Trump was running for president and claiming he had no Russia ties whatsoever, a Soviet-born real estate developer with whom he worked closely in the past was trying to broker a Russian deal for him and bragging about its potential political and economic benefits to his Ukrainian-connected lawyer. The potential criminal violations in the Bayrock-Sater-Cohen thicket are complex and numerous. Trump could face specific jeopardy related to bank fraud charges—a RICO predicate—if he attempted to put these financial deals together knowing beforehand that Sater had a felony conviction but failed to reveal this to investors, which he was legally obligated

to do. Notably, one of the prosecutors who worked on Sater's initial plea deal, where he helped implicate mob figures and Russian criminals with which he had worked in a major tax avoidance scheme, is now on Mueller's investigatory team. There is also a separate case moving forward as a number of investigative journalists are pushing to have Sater's criminal records unsealed.⁵⁸

Real estate transactions and possible money laundering

One of the most frequent means of money laundering has been high-end real estate purchases conducted through shell companies. The U.S. government has made repeated efforts to crack down on this practice. For purposes of the investigations by the special counsel and others, there are a broad number of Trump and Trump-affiliated real estate transactions that suggest suspicious behavior and possible RICO predicates. Significantly, Donald Trump Jr. told a real estate conference in 2008, "Russians make up a pretty disproportionate cross-section of a lot of our assets."⁵⁹ In fact, *Bloomberg* reported:

FBI investigators and others are looking at Russian purchases of apartments in Trump buildings, Trump's involvement in a controversial SoHo development in New York with Russian associates, the 2013 Miss Universe pageant in Moscow and Trump's sale of a Florida mansion to a Russian oligarch in 2008.⁶⁰

A number of other suspicious real estate deals involving Cohen, Trump's lawyer, came to light in October 2017. According to the McClatchy news service, "In 2014, a mysterious buyer using a limited liability company (LLC) that hid the purchaser's identity paid \$10 million in cash for a small apartment building on New York's lower east side that Cohen had purchased just three years before for \$2 million."⁶¹ At the time of the sale the apartment building was assessed for roughly the same \$2 million price that Cohen originally paid for the property. In addition, three other Cohen properties were purchased by similar LLCs, all utilizing the same lawyer. The McClatchy article quotes Louise Shelley, a specialist in money laundering, who observed, "what should raise red flags among money laundering experts are purchases way above the assessed value, combined with all cash purchases. These are potential fingerprints of money laundering."⁶² Cohen has insisted that these transactions were legitimate with the purchases made in cash through a family fund in an effort to legally defer taxes. He also claimed the sale amounts were not inflated because "he bought the property at a 'great price."⁶³

Similarly, in what was at the time the most expensive single residential property sale in the United States, Trump sold his Palm Beach, Florida, estate to Dmitry Rybolovlev, a Russian businessman and investor, for \$95 million. The price appeared curiously high, since Trump had purchased the property for \$41 million just four years previously.⁶⁴ Reporting by *The New York Times* noted that Rybolovlev, who apparently never lived at the estate, used a limited liability company (LLC) controlled by an offshore trust to purchase the property. Interestingly, the Panama Papers—leaked documents exposing how a number of rich individuals used offshore companies to hide their wealth and avoid taxes—referenced Rybolovev "as having used offshore trusts to hold assets."⁶⁵ The trusts, Rybolovev's spokesman said, "were used for 'asset protection and estate planning."⁶⁶ The spokesman also denied allegations that he was trying to hide assets as part of a divorce settlement.

Earlier this year *The Wall Street Journal* reported on troubling sources of finance associated with the Trump International Hotel and Tower in Toronto. As reported in *The Wall Street Journal*, the Russian state-run bank Vnesheconombank (VEB) was a key, though not direct, source of financing for the Trump Toronto project. Trump's partner on that project, Alexander Shnaider, a Russian-Canadian developer, who built the 65-story Toronto hotel and tower, "put money into the project after receiving \$850 million from a separate asset sale that involved the Russian bank."⁶⁷ According to the article, that infusion of cash came at a "key moment for the project."⁶⁸

Through his licensing arrangement with Shnaider's company for the hotel and tower, Trump still profits from the building, and by extension, from Shnaider's sale involving VEB. At the time Shnaider received the money from VEB, Russian President Putin was chairman of the bank's supervisory board. A Trump Organization spokesman told *The Wall Street Journal* that Trump was not involved in any of the financial dealings with VEB, noting that the organization, "merely licensed its brand and manages the hotel and residences." VEB did not respond to the newspaper's request for comment. Shnaider's lawyer wrote in an email that he was unable "to confirm that any funds" from the VEB deal "went into the Toronto project," according to *The Wall Street Journal*.⁶⁹

Also of interest will be Trump, his family, and his associates' possible overlapping ties to the Russian-owned company Prevezon Holdings, which has been accused of trying launder money stolen via a fraud scheme from the Russian treasury through Manhattan real estate deals.⁷⁰ The case against Prevezon, which was launched in

New York by former U.S. Attorney Preet Bharara, whom Trump fired in March, was settled this past May, just two days before it was scheduled to open in court. Prevezon agreed to pay \$5.9 million with no admission of guilt on the part of the defendants.⁷¹ The case and its abrupt settlement have come under renewed scrutiny as more details have emerged related to the now infamous June 9, 2016, meeting in Trump Tower involving Donald Trump Jr.; Jared Kushner, the president's son-in-law and current senior advisor to the president; and several Russians.

The June 9 meeting was initiated by British publicist Rob Goldstone, who wrote in an email to Trump Jr., "The Crown prosecutor of Russia … offered to provide the Trump campaign with some official documents and information that would incriminate Hillary."⁷² Goldstone went on to write that the documents were "part of Russia and its government's support for Mr. Trump."⁷³

At the time of the meeting, the Prevezon money laundering case was still pending. In what can be most charitably described as a remarkable coincidence, the lawyer who represented Prevezon, Natalia Veselnitskaya, was one of the Russians present at the June 9 meeting. In addition to representing Prevezon, Veselnitskaya was a leading lobbyist against the Magnitsky sanctions.⁷⁴

Furthermore, according to an investigation by *The Guardian*, Kushner, made a multimillion-dollar real estate deal in 2015 with Uzbek-born oligarch Lev Leviev, who was a business partner of Prevezon and was cited in the Prevezon lawsuit. In that deal, Kushner purchased several floors of the old *New York Times* building in Manhattan from the U.S. branch of Leviev's company, Africa Israel Investments (AFI), for \$295 million.⁷⁵

According to *The Guardian's* analysis of court documents, AFI and Prevezon partnered in 2008, at which time Prevezon purchased a 30 percent stake in four AFI subsidiaries in the Netherlands for €3 million. *The Guardian* article noted that when AFI tried to return the money to Prevezon five years later, the Dutch authorities intercepted and froze their transfer at the request of the US government as part of the Prevezon money-laundering investigation. Leviev had also sold Prevezon condominiums in Manhattan, which were also eventually frozen by U.S. prosecutors. Neither Kushner nor Leviev responded to *The Guardian's* requests for comment.⁷⁶

As a result of these revelations, Democratic members of the House judiciary committee have sent a letter to Attorney General Jeff Sessions demanding answers to a number of questions about the Prevezon case settlement and whether Trump, his family, or any members of his campaign and/or administration intervened in any way in the case.⁷⁷ Additionally, as *The Guardian* reported, constitutional experts are also demanding an official inquiry into the Prevezon case's settlement. As Harvard University constitutional law professor Laurence Tribe stated, "We need a full accounting by Trump's justice department of the unexplained and frankly outrageous settlement that is likely to be just the tip of a vast financial iceberg."⁷⁸ In addition to the many other issues at play in the Kushner- Prevezon-Trump-Veselnitskaya dealings, the special counsel will likely be very interested to see if there was any push by the White House for the Justice Department to quickly settle the Prevezon case, evidence of which would certainly suggest an effort toward the obstruction of justice.

Among those in the Trump universe, there has also been a curious pattern of corporate entities purchasing multimillion dollar properties with cash, and then subsequently taking out a mortgage on these same properties. Reporting earlier this year by WNYC public radio revealed that over the past 11 years, Manafort has made a number of questionable real estate purchases in New York, some of which law enforcement and real estate experts said, "fit a pattern used in money laundering" even before his multiple count indictments were announced.⁷⁹ These transactions took place while Manafort was working as a consultant for business and political leaders in the former Soviet Union. And indeed, two New York properties—a condo in New York's SoHo district and a house in Brooklyn—figured prominently in the special counsel's indictment of Manafort. Both property purchases were all-cash transactions that used Cyprus-based shell corporations.⁸⁰

WNYC's analysis of property records revealed, "Manafort's New York City transactions follow a pattern: Using shell companies, he purchased the homes in all-cash deals, then transferred the properties into his own name for no money and then took out hefty mortgages against them."⁸¹ According to the radio report, these tactics are similar to those used by money launderers.⁸² Between 2006 and 2013, Manafort purchased three properties in New York City – one in Trump Tower, one in SoHo, and one in Brooklyn – and then borrowed roughly \$12 million against them between April 2015 and January 2017, a time that overlaps with his various roles in the Trump campaign.⁸³

Manafort's 2006 purchase of his Trump Tower apartment through a shell company took place the same year he signed a secret \$10 million contract with pro-Putin Russian oligarch, Oleg Deripaska, to implement a strategy in the U.S. to "greatly benefit the Putin Government," as revealed by the *Associated Press*.⁸⁴ According to the *AP*, Deripaska has been cited in U.S. diplomatic cables as, "among the 2-3 oligarchs Putin turns to on a regular basis," and "a more-or-less permanent fixture on Putin's trips abroad."⁸⁵ Manafort confirmed to the *AP* that he had worked for Deripaska but denied that his efforts had been pro-Russian in orientation. As reported by the *AP* representative for Deripaska acknowledged that there was an agreement between the two men "to provide investment consulting services" related to Deripaska's business interests.⁸⁶

In 2012, Manafort used another shell company to purchase a SoHo property for \$2.85 million, which he used to borrow \$3.4 million against in April 2016, shortly before he became Trump's campaign manager. For his Brooklyn property, which he purchased through a shell company in 2013 for roughly \$3 million, Manafort took out several loans, including a \$7 million loan he received just three days before Trump's inauguration. That loan was provided by a bank run by Trump fundraiser and economic adviser Steve Calk, and has raised some questions itself.⁸⁷

Emails indicate that Manafort's relationship with Deripaska was front and center in the campaign, as the *Washington Post* observed, "Less than two weeks before Donald Trump accepted the Republican presidential nomination, his campaign chairman offered to provide briefings on the race to a Russian billionaire closely aligned with the Kremlin, according to people familiar with the discussions."⁸⁸ These same email exchanges suggest that Manafort may have been eager to sell access to the Trump campaign to an oligarch with close Russia links as a means to help settle an ongoing business dispute with Deripaska.⁸⁹

As reported in June, Mueller had taken over a Justice Department investigation of Manafort,⁹⁰ and this helps explain the speed with which he was able to bring money laundering charges against Manafort and his business partner Richard Gates.⁹¹ Both the Senate and House intelligence committees are also investigating Manafort for possible money laundering, and investigators for New York Attorney General Eric Schneiderman and Manhattan District Attorney Cyrus Vance Jr. are also looking into Manafort's real-estate transactions. Schneiderman's office will likely focus on indications of money laundering while Vance's office will most likely focus on possible fraud.⁹² While Manafort has continued to deny wrongdoing and plead innocent against the Special Counsel's charges, FBI agents raided his home in Virginia, without warning, in order to seize documents and materials related to Mueller's investigation.⁹³ The raid, while not reported until August 2017, took place in July 2017, the day after he met with Senate Intelligence Committee staff and the day before he was scheduled to testify before the Senate Judiciary Committee. As the *Washington Post* reported, in order "to get a judge to sign off on a search warrant, prosecutors must show that there is probable cause that a crime has been committed."⁹⁴

Earlier this year, *NBC News* also reported on some unusual financial activity by Manafort related to his bank accounts in Cyprus.⁹⁵ That reported stated that according to banking sources with direct knowledge, a Cypriot bank investigated accounts associated with Manfort for possible money laundering. Manafort "was associated with at least 15 bank accounts and 10 companies on Cyprus, dating back to 2007," and some of the account transactions had raised "sufficient concern to trigger an internal investigation" at one of the banks to see if any money laundering had taken place. After the bank raised questions about the account activities, Manafort reportedly closed the accounts.⁹⁶ The use of multiple foreign bank accounts and multiple U.S. passports were also cited in the Special Counsel indictments of Manafort.⁹⁷

In October 2009, one of Manafort's associated accounts reportedly received a payment of \$1 million that left the account the same day, which according to experts who spoke to NBC suggests the account was "set up deliberately to make it difficult for auditors to track the movement of funds." In response to the reporting, Manafort's spokesman said that the accounts "all were legitimate entities and established for lawful ends."98 Also, The New York Times later reported that certified financial records they obtained from Cyprus and seemingly connected to Manafort through shell companies "indicate that he had been in debt to pro-Russia interests by as much as \$17 million before he joined Donald J. Trump's presidential campaign in March 2016."99 The debt aligns with claims by Deripaska in a 2015 Virginia court complaint that "Manafort and his partners owed him \$19 million related to a failed investment in a Ukrainian cable television business." Manafort's spokesman told The New York Times that the Cyprus records were "stale and do not purport to reflect any current financial arrangements," and that "Manafort is not indebted to Mr. Deripaska or the Party of Regions, nor was he at the time he began working for the Trump campaign.^{"100} He also added that Manafort "did not collude with the Russian government to influence the 2016 election."¹⁰¹

Several points are key here for the special counsel and RICO concerns. The fact that Manafort may have been heavily in debt to Russian interests is a classic indicator for investigators that an individual may be vulnerable to blackmail or manipulation by foreign agents, and excessive debt can be a disqualifying factor for individuals seeking a U.S. government security clearance. In addition, the fact that Deripaska dropped his lawsuit against Manafort after Manafort joined the Trump campaign will almost certainly raise of the question for prosecutors of whether there was some sort of quid pro quo involved. With the charges by the special counsel, Manafort is in considerable legal jeopardy and there is broad speculation that Mueller is attempting to compel his cooperation in the Trump probe.¹⁰² It is also useful to note: Although these initial charges against Manafort are extensive, there is nothing that precludes the special counsel from bringing additional charges if he has grounds to do so.

Other areas of pre-election concern

While initially looking like less strong RICO predicates, money laundering at Trump Casino; potential tax evasion; and possible Foreign Corrupt Practices Act violations are three other areas the special counsel might want to explore during his investigations of the pre-election period.

Trump's Taj Mahal Casino in Atlantic City has repeatedly been investigated for claims that it has engaged in money laundering; it has settled all such claims without admission of guilt. In 2015, the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN), fined the Trump Taj Mahal Casino Resort \$10 million. The fine—the largest penalty FinCEN has ever levied against a casino—docked the property for "willful and repeated violations" of anti-money laundering (AML) regulations under the Bank Secrecy Act (BSA).¹⁰³ Additionally, Trump Taj Mahal, "admitted to several willful BSA violations, including violations of AML program requirements, reporting obligations, and recordkeeping requirements" dating from 2010 through 2012, according to a FinCEN press release.¹⁰⁴ Investigators from both the House and Senate committees looking into Trump and his top aides have requested the FinCEN records on the casino's violations over the years, which will include details not provided in the publicly available documents, such as the identities of

the casino employees and gamblers involved, to see if there is a brighter line to be drawn to elements of Russian organized crime.¹⁰⁵ It is likely Mueller will also be reviewing these documents.

Tax evasion and tax fraud have often been cornerstones of RICO criminal cases, and this is an area where Trump's unwillingness to share his returns publicly suggests that he may have some potential liabilities. Even with his returns held in secret, a number of transactions have already caught the attention of journalists, and there have been press reports that the special counsel is working with the Criminal Investigation unit of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS).¹⁰⁶ For instance, in July, ProPublica and *The Real Deal* co-published a report detailing Trump's April 2016 sale of two condos to his son, Eric, at a highly discounted rate, likely allowing Trump to avoid gift taxes.¹⁰⁷

Lastly, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), forbids U.S. companies and their representatives from bribing foreign officials (with the term foreign official being very liberally applied). The FCPA is not a RICO predicate, but it can form the basis for a Travel Act violation which is a RICO predicate. A Trump Organization business deal in Azerbaijan—where the Trumps engaged in extensive dealings with the Mammadov family, notorious for their corruption and financial entanglements with an Iranian family tied to the Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps—has drawn attention as possibly running afoul of the FCPA.¹⁰⁸

Coordination with Russian, or Russian-supported, entities during the campaign

While the special counsel obviously has rich territory to mine when it comes to the behavior of the Trump and Kushner organizations before the campaign, the question of potential collusion between Trump and/or Trump associates and Russian entities during the campaign remains at the heart of his writ. Indeed, these questions remain in many ways far more complex than even the murky and troubled world of Trump and Kushner finances before the campaign.

There is no actual criminal offense known as "collusion." That said, the special counsel appears to be examining a number of actions that occurred during the campaign, which suggest he is investigating serious criminal violations, and indeed violations that could serve as RICO predicates. As Paul Rosenzweig, a former deputy assistant secretary at the Department of Homeland Security, commented, "We should all just stop using 'collusion' as a short-hand for criminality. But that doesn't mean that the alleged cooperation between the Trump campaign and Russia is of no criminal interest. To the contrary, if true, it may have violated any number of criminal prohibitions."¹⁰⁹

Perhaps the most telling starting point begins with Manafort, who was the subject of a Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act (FISA) surveillance order both before and after he joined the Trump campaign as chair.¹¹⁰ The hurdles for obtaining such a FISA warrant are considerable, particularly because Manafort is a U.S. citizen. The threshold for obtaining such a warrant required that the FBI demonstrate that it had probable causes that Manafort "knowingly engaging in clandestine intelligence activities" on behalf of a foreign power.¹¹¹ This is a point that cannot be emphasized strongly enough: Trump's campaign chair was being investigated as a foreign spy while running Trump's campaign. This indicates Manafort may be subject to a number of charges. In addition, Carter Page, one of the first people cited by Trump as a foreign policy adviser to the campaign, also appears to have been under FISA surveillance, also for his suspicious Russia links.¹¹²

There have also been numerous reports indicating that U.S. intelligence services have secured multiple communications showing interaction between different individuals associated with Trump and his campaign and Russian intelligence officials. As CNN noted, citing former intelligence and law enforcement officials, there was "constant communication during the campaign" involving "high-level advisers close to then-presidential nominee Donald Trump" and senior Russian officials.¹¹³

The following section outlines incidents involving Trump campaign officials and surrogates, as well as members of the Trump Organization will surely be closely examined by the special counsel, and a number of them involve potential RICO predicates.

- GOP operative Peter Smith's effort to track down Hillary Clinton's State Department emails. A series of stories by The Wall Street Journal indicate that Smith was eager to work with anyone who might help him obtain the emails, explicitly including Russian hackers, and that this is an area being explored by the special counsel.¹¹⁴ Michael Flynn, who was prominent on the campaign and then served as President Trump's National Security Adviser, features prominently in Smith's account of his activities. In multiple conversations with a computer hacking expert, Smith indicated that he was in close contact with both Flynn and Flynn's son, Michael Flynn Jr., about how best to use any hacked emails obtained. In addition, the WSJ notes, "Investigators have examined reports from intelligence agencies that describe Russian hackers discussing how to obtain emails from Mrs. Clinton's server and then transmit them to Mr. Flynn via an intermediary, according to U.S. officials with knowledge of the intelligence."¹¹⁵ Just days after speaking with the WSJ, Smith apparently committed suicide in a Minnesota hotel room, leaving behind a note that said, "'NO FOUL PLAY WHATSOEVER' was involved in his death."116 Flynn's lawyer has repeatedly declined to comment about his client's relationship with Russia or other pending legal matters, amid multiple unverified press reports that the special counsel feels he has enough material on which to indict Flynn.
- Trump campaign adviser George Papadopoulos pleaded guilty to charges from the special council and admitted to multiple contacts with Russians during the campaign and that through these interactions learned that the Russians possessed "thousands of emails" hacked from Democrats well before any public knowledge of the fact.¹¹⁷ Papadopoulos admitted that he shared information about his Russian meetings with his campaign supervisors.

Thus, Mueller will likely follow the trail of those on the Trump campaign who knew about this hack well before the public and their responses. In addition, the special counsel will most likely try to ascertain if any of those Trump campaign officials who had advance knowledge of the hack lied about this fact in subsequent government clearance processes to investigators or in congressional testimony.

- Manafort offered to provide special insider briefings on the Trump campaign to the pro-Russian Ukrainian oligarch Oleg Deripaska. The Manafort email exchanges with Deripaska's representative not only suggest that Manafort saw giving Deripaska special access to a U.S. presidential campaign as a means to help erase his debts to the oligarch, but also as a means of financial enrichment. The emails in question contained multiple references to a code phrase "black caviar," which was apparently short-hand for cash payments.¹¹⁸ Manafort spokesperson Jason Maloni said that the email exchanges were legitimate, however he argued that the back-and-forth was "innocuous," and claimed Manafort was simply trying to collect money he was owed.¹¹⁹
- In June, Donald Trump Jr., Manafort, and a number of Russians infamously met in the New York Trump Tower to discuss supposed Hillary dirt. That meeting also included Russian lawyer Natalia Veselnitskaya; Rinat Akhmetshin, a Russian-born lobbyist who was formerly a Soviet intelligence officer; and Irakly Kaveladze, an executive in the company owned by the Kremlin-linked oligarch who helped arrange the meeting.¹²⁰ In setting up that meeting Veselnitskaya and her associates promised to deliver documents that, "would incriminate Hillary and her dealings with Russia and would be very useful to your father."121 The Russians also indicated these documents were "part of Russia and its government's support for Mr. Trump."122 Donald Jr.'s response to the overture: "If it's what you say, I love it."123 The email exchange rather bluntly makes clear that Trump Jr. and his colleagues were not only willing, but eager, to elicit support from a hostile foreign power in influencing the U.S. presidential election. Trump Jr.'s explanations regarding the meeting have shifted and evolved a number of times, and he has insisted that nothing of substance came from the meeting, claiming that Veselnitskaya simply lobbied him on the Magnitsky Act.¹²⁴
- Trump campaign officials and associates held multiple meetings with Russians during the 2016 campaign, which were initially denied by Attorney General Jeff Sessions.¹²⁵

- Trump loyalists attempted to soften the language regarding providing support for lethal assistance to Ukraine, which was part of the GOP platform during the 2016 Republican National Convention.¹²⁶
- Trump confidante Roger Stone had multiple contacts with the infamous hacker known as Guccifer, who is widely identified as a Russian asset or operative by the U.S. intelligence community.¹²⁷
- Wikileaks and Donald Trump Jr. had multiple communications. Jared Kushner, for his part, shared that communications between the campaign and Wikileaks were taking place, but he failed to turn over such communications to Congressional investigators.¹²⁸
- Facebook, Google, and Twitter admitted that Russia directed ads, bots, and influencers that reached millions of people in swing states through their platforms.¹²⁹ This has naturally led to considerable discussion as to whether the Trump campaign facilitated the targeting of Russian influence operations during the campaign. There are several actors here sure to draw particular attention. For example, Cambridge Analytica, a data mining firm that has received considerable financial support from conservative mega-donors the Mercer family and also has close links to Jared Kushner, would be wellversed in exactly the kind of targeting deployed by the Russians. Also of interest is Brad Parscale, the digital director for the Trump campaign, whose firm collected more than \$90 million from the Trump campaign during 2016.¹³⁰ The head of Cambridge Analytica, Alexander Nix, reportedly wrote in an email during the campaign that he had reached out to Julian Assange in an effort to help Wikileaks release Clinton's missing emails, a further sign of the Trump campaigns eagerness to work with Russian-backed forces to disseminate illegally acquired computer information.¹³¹ Cambridge Analytica, Kushner, Mercer, Nix, and Parscale have all denied any suggestion they coordinated with the Russians in targeting Russian influence operations during the campaign.¹³²

The question facing prosecutors is this: What potential crimes might emerge from these and other interactions between the Trump campaign and this constellation of Russian actors and interests that are relevant to establishing a criminal conspiracy or RICO predicates?

First, it is worth noting that it is illegal to lie to federal investigators, to lie on a security clearance form or to lie to congressional investigators. Given the extreme reluctance of Trump and Kushner and their associates to reveal the true nature and extent of their interactions with the Russians, they may well have committed a crime in actively trying to obscure those interactions, including potential obstruction of justice charges. In addition, such efforts to obfuscate could veer into wire fraud, a frequently cited RICO offense, if said individuals used electronic communications to coordinate actions to mislead investigators.

Donald Trump Jr. and others in the June Trump Tower meeting could also be charged with conspiring to violate election laws, which explicitly prohibit foreign nationals from donating things of value to a campaign. This, however, is not a RICO predicate.

Any efforts to assist Russians or other hackers in stealing, or potentially disseminating, stolen computer information may have potentially run afoul of the Computer Fraud and Abuse Act, or could be charged as a conspiracy to commit cybercrime, which would be a RICO predicate. The knowledge that campaign adviser Papadopoulos had advance warning that the Russians held hacked emails raises the risk for campaign officials that they aided and abetted the Russian effort.

It might also be possible to make the case that a conspiracy existed for the express purpose of defrauding the United States, another clear RICO violation.

If members or officials of the Trump campaign knew that the Russians were directly attempting to assist their campaign, which there seems to be considerable evidence that they did (including the email to Donald Jr. that made this point explicitly) they could also be charged for abetting a criminal conspiracy.

However, it is important to add a caveat regarding the investigation of Trump's Russia involvement. The Special Counsel is in essence leading both a criminal investigation and a counterespionage investigation. This dual role will create some tensions in what he can reveal to the public. As Asha Rangappa, a former associate dean at Yale Law School and a former special agent in the Counterintelligence Division of the FBI, observed, "We are less likely to get direct public evidence of this since most of the information obtained by the FBI about Russia's network and tactics will be classified unless someone is prosecuted for a crime."¹³³

Obstruction of justice and other areas of concern since the election

The Special Counsel's investigation will also naturally cover events since the election, and in this area the primary concern is one that very often lies at the heart of RICO charges: the obstruction of justice. The U.S. code makes clear that a large number of activities can potentially fall under obstruction of justice charges such as destroying or altering evidence, obstructing a criminal investigation, retaliating against witnesses, obstructing examination of a financial institution, retaliating against a federal law enforcement officer by false claim, and other similar actions.

The apparent pattern of obstruction since the election by the Trump administration and associates regarding their ties with the Russians would appear to give the special counsel a great deal to work with, and would provide the special counsel not only with an offense routinely used to build RICO cases, but also a potentially impeachable offense. (It is worth noting that the three articles of impeachment against President Richard Nixon did not refer to the break-in at the Democratic National Committee, which he and his staff helped engineer, but cited obstruction of justice, abuse of power, and contempt of Congress.)¹³⁴ The Brookings Institution recently concluded, "the public record contains substantial evidence that President Trump attempted to obstruct the investigations into Michael Flynn and Russia's interference in the 2016 presidential election through various actions, including the termination of James Comey."¹³⁵

The incidents below, while serious, and sometimes potentially criminal, in their own right, also seem to paint a broader picture of interconnected actors working very hard to obscure the full extent of their interactions with the Russians during the course of the campaign and before. Some also suggest a pattern of activities that could amount to obstruction of justice.

• National Security Adviser Michael Flynn admits that he lied to FBI investigators about the extent of his interactions with the Russian ambassador during the transition between the election and Trump's swearing in, and that these discussions related to U.S. sanctions on Russia for its election meddling—despite his previous denials that this was the case.¹³⁶ (Flynn's multiple interactions with the Russian ambassador appear to have shown up in routine U.S. surveillance efforts.)¹³⁷ This gives rise to potential charges that other senior administration officials that also had knowledge of, and had authorized, Flynn's conversations with the Russians attempted to obstruct justice as these conversations were being investigated or perjured themselves in conversations with the FBI. These events also call into question if there was some sort of quid pro quo offered to the Russians where sanctions relief would be exchanged for supporting Trump during the campaign and improved bilateral relations.¹³⁸ Those who have reportedly had access to the intercepts between Flynn suggest a quid pro quo was not directly discussed during the calls, although the subject of reviewing the sanctions and the expulsion of Russian diplomats did take place.¹³⁹

- Flynn repeatedly failed to disclose that he received substantial payments from Russian and Turkish entities on his security clearance forms as required by law, a violation of both the Foreign Agents Registration Act and making a false statement on a clearance form, which is a felony.¹⁴⁰ The fact that these disclosure failures were not mentioned in his plea deal suggests that he had testimony that the special counsel viewed as being of significant value, and would likely only be seen as of such value if they implicated officials in even higher positions (of which there are very few.)
- Despite the fact that the FBI had apparently warned the White House Counsel that Flynn presented a security risk due to his potential to be blackmailed by the Russians regarding his failure to disclose his conversations with the Russian ambassador and payments from Russian sources, President Trump failed to take any action regarding Flynn until the FBI's concerns became public. Indeed, former Acting Attorney General Sally Yates flagged concerns regarding Flynn for White House Counsel Donald McGahn on January 26, 2017, a full 18 days before Flynn was dismissed and a period during which he continued to take part in sensitive national security conversations.¹⁴¹ It will be of particular interest to the special counsel if the president or any of his team took specific actions to attempt to curtail the Flynn investigation during this interregnum, which would amount to obstruction of justice.
- Attorney General Jeff Sessions repeatedly failed to fully disclose meetings with Russians during the course of the campaign despite being asked pointblank about these interactions while under oath during his confirmation

hearings. Sessions' lack of candor on this front led him to ultimately recuse himself from the Russia investigation—a move that by all accounts enraged President Trump.¹⁴²

- Jared Kushner has repeatedly failed to fully disclose his foreign contacts on his security clearance forms.¹⁴³ What is most striking is that, again and again, the failure of Trump administration officials to engage in proper disclosure almost always seems to come back to the issue of Russia; this again suggests a broader pattern or conspiracy to obstruct investigators.
- Former FBI Director James Comey testified before the Senate Intelligence Committee that, shortly after the inauguration, Trump asked him to a dinner at the White House, attended only by the two men. During the dinner, Trump repeatedly demanded Comey's loyalty, stating, "I need loyalty, I expect loyalty."¹⁴⁴ Eventually, Comey replied to Trump's demands by saying that Trump would "always have honesty" from him.¹⁴⁵
- In the immediate aftermath of Flynn's forced resignation, Trump maneuvered to have a private conversation with Comey, at which time he tried to convince Comey to drop his investigation of Flynn, stating, "I hope you can see your way clear to letting this go, to letting Flynn go. He is a good guy. I hope you can let this go."¹⁴⁶ In his Senate testimony, Comey asserted that he took Trump's request "as a direction."¹⁴⁷ In both of these conversations, Trump ensured that he spoke with Comey alone, leaving no other witnesses to the conversation.
- Trump contacted Comey again via telephone on March 30, at which time Trump "described the Russia investigation as a 'cloud' that was impairing his ability to act on behalf of the country," according to the former FBI director.¹⁴⁸ Trump then asked Comey "what we could do to 'lift the cloud'" and to "find a way to get out that [Trump] wasn't being investigated."¹⁴⁹
- President Trump fired Comey on May 9, 2017, later directly attributing the firing to the ongoing Russia investigation.¹⁵⁰ The White House initially claimed that Comey was fired at the suggestion of the Deputy Attorney General Rod Rosenstein for mishandling the investigation into Hillary Clinton's emails. However, Trump quickly made clear that he fired Comey because he was displeased with the Russia investigation. On May 10, 2017, Trump allegedly told the Russian ambassador in the Oval Office that, "I faced great pressure because of Russia," and by firing Comey, "that's taken off."¹⁵¹

Trump echoed that exact same reasoning when he told NBC news on May 11, 2017: "When I decided to [fire Comey], I said to myself, I said you know, this Russia thing with Trump and Russia is a made-up story."¹⁵²

- Trump's admission that he fired Comey because of the Russia investigation was essentially an admission that he was trying to obstruct or halt the FBI investigation into his campaign's ties to Russia.¹⁵³ An initial draft of President Trump's letter citing his reasons for firing Comey, penned jointly by Trump and aide Stephen Miller, was seen as so problematic that it was quickly shelved by White House Counsel Donald McGahn.¹⁵⁴ And while never sent, it will help further illuminate the intent behind Comey's firing.
- Trump reportedly tried to enlist the heads of the intelligence agencies both to help shut down the Russia investigation led by the FBI and to issue statements dismissing any idea of he and his team colluding with the Russians. According to reporting by *The Washington Post*, Trump tried to enlist Director of National Intelligence Dan Coats and National Security Agency (NSA) Director Michael Rogers to "help him push back against an FBI investigation into possible coordination between his campaign and the Russian government," although both refused to do so.¹⁵⁵ Later reporting by *The Washington Post* revealed that Trump went even further, suggesting to Coats that he intervene in Comey's investigation. Such attempts demonstrate that "Trump aimed to enlist top officials to have Comey curtail the bureau's probe."¹⁵⁶
- The White House confirmed that President Trump was directly involved in drafting the initial, and highly misleading, statement by Donald Trump Jr. that tried to explain away his meeting with Russians at Trump Tower as largely being about "the adoption of Russian children."¹⁵⁷ Trump has maintained that he did not know about the meeting with the Russians until well after the fact, despite being in the building the same day and later that day at rally promising that damaging information against Clinton would soon emerge. As *The Washington Post* noted, Trump's "advisers worry that the president's direct involvement leaves him needlessly vulnerable to allegations of a coverup."¹⁵⁸
- Trump is now threatening Mueller's investigation. In an interview with *The New York Times,* Trump claimed that it would be a "violation" if Mueller were to look into his finances while undertaking his investigation.¹⁵⁹ The

president, along with his staff, have also tried to discredit Mueller and other members of his investigatory team by implying that they are biased or have conflicts of interest, despite no evidence of either.¹⁶⁰

Any one of these incidents would likely not be enough to convince a prosecutor (or Congress) to level an obstruction of justice charge against a sitting president of the United States. But taken cumulatively, along with the fact that The Trump Organization covered up that it was still engaged in business talks with Russians in Moscow even as the campaign was ongoing, begins to paint a far darker picture.¹⁶¹

Other post-election matters

In addition to the obvious obstruction of justice concerns, in May 2017 *The Washington Post* reported that representatives of Kushner Companies, including Jared Kushner's sister Nicole Meyer, gave a presentation in Beijing encouraging Chinese citizens to invest \$500,000 in one of their complexes in exchange for an EB-5 immigrant visa, which essentially allow individuals who make large investments in the United States that create jobs to immigrate to the United States.¹⁶² The marketing event highlighted the company's connections to the Trump administration, with Jared's sister making direct mention of her brother and his new role in the Trump administration. While Kushner has stepped down from his role in the family business, he is still a beneficiary of much of the business through his trusts.¹⁶³ A spokesperson for Kushner Companies declined to comment on the *Post's* story.

Following apologies by Kushner Companies and Jared's sister, CNN reported that Jared Kushner's status and position in the administration was again "used to lure Chinese investors to his family's New Jersey development."¹⁶⁴ CNN found that online promotion materials from two of the businesses working with the company to find Chinese investors for the New Jersey property made references to Kushner's previous role as head of Kushner Companies and his role in getting Trump elected. A Kushner Companies spokesperson told CNN that, they were "not aware of these sites" and have "nothing to do with them."¹⁶⁵ The company also said it would "be sending a cease and desist letter regarding the references to Jared Kushner."¹⁶⁶

Later reporting by *The Wall Street Journal* revealed that New York federal prosecutors are investigating Kushner Companies over their use of the EB-5 visa program.¹⁶⁷ Prosecutors reportedly subpoenaed the company in May, though it is unclear what potential violations are being investigated. In a statement, the Kushner Companies' general counsel, Emily Wolf, said that the

company use of the visa program, "fully complied with its rules and regulations and did nothing improper."¹⁶⁸ Further, she said that the company was "cooperating with legal requests for information."¹⁶⁹

Kushner's attempts to secure funding for a troubled Kushner Companies real estate venture may also be of interest to prosecutors. During the transition, Kushner met with Sergey N. Gorkov, the head of Russian state-owned Vnesheconombank (VEB), which is currently on the U.S. sanctions list and has served as a front for known Russian spies.¹⁷⁰ The White House described Kushner's meeting as part of routine diplomatic encounters; however, Gorkov indicated that he met with Kushner in Kushner's capacity as the chief executive of Kushner Companies.¹⁷¹ That the line between Kushner's official duties and his business interests was so poorly defined by the two participants in the same meeting is striking.¹⁷²

There were some suggestions that Kushner may have discussed with Gorkov his 666 Fifth Avenue property in New York City, which has required critical infusions of capital to avoid dragging down the entire Kushner real estate empire, in a bid to obtain additional funding from the bank.¹⁷³ White House spokeswoman Hope Hicks has said that no business discussions took place at that meeting. She also added that the topic of sanctions did not come up in their discussion either.¹⁷⁴ Efforts to attract Chinese funding for the same property may give rise to similar concerns that Kushner was attempting to leverage his position within the incoming administration to his family's direct financial benefit.

What is for sure, however, is that concerns about Trump and Russians have not waned since the election. A Reuters investigation revealed that "at least 63 individuals with Russian passports or addresses have bought at least \$98.4 million worth of property in seven Trump-branded luxury towers in southern Florida."¹⁷⁵ According to the reporting, some of the buyers included "politically connected businessmen," as well as "people from the second and third tiers of Russian power." Additionally, Reuters noted that their final count could have been low, as at least 703 owners of the 2,044 units examined were limited liability companies (LLCs), which allow buyers to obscure their identities. Reuters investigation, however, did not reveal any suggestions of wrongdoing by Trump or The Trump Organization. Additionally, according to analysis by USA *Today*, most Trump real estate properties are now being sold to highly secretive shell companies, making it even more difficult to determine if these purchases are designed in whole or part to curry favor with the president.¹⁷⁶

Conclusion

There are a number of key takeaways with regard to The Trump Organization and the potential application of RICO as a prosecutorial tool.

As noted in the introduction of this report, the Trump Organization arguably behaves a great deal like the organized crime syndicates which the RICO statute was originally designed to target. The Trump Organization engages in a sweeping range of activities, many of them perfectly legitimate, some of them apparently in open violation of the law, and many more which appear to take short cuts to avoid both the spirit and the letter of the law. These Trump structures appear at times to be loosely organized, driven by personalities more than formal structure, with loyalty to, and profit for, the Trump and Kushner families being the only over-riding imperative to the business model. The degree to which Trump and his associates have avoided basic norms of transparency are remarkable. Trump and his associates are engaged in some highly irregular financial transactions, and he and his associates have repeatedly veered into behavior that bears striking resemblance to the obstruction of justice. And, importantly, organizations and individuals rarely engage in systemic obstruction of justice efforts if they are not trying to obscure other underlying felonious behavior. In short, there is a colorable claim that these many diverse allegations of criminal activity provide a sufficient basis for one or more RICO actions at either the state or federal level. And, the recent indictments of Paul Manafort and his business partner Richard Gates, as well as the guilty plea by George Papadopoulos only add further momentum to the potential to make a RICO case.

That said, there is enormous difference between being able to make a RICO case and a prosecutor, particularly a special counsel investigating a sitting president, deciding that it is in the best interests of justice to do so. That caution is both understandable and merited, and both former Acting Attorney General Sally Yates and Preet Bharara, the former U.S. Attorney, argued recently that the special counsel will face a high bar in bringing criminal charges regarding his probe of Trump and the Russians.¹⁷⁷ Tackling the case, or cases, involved in the Trump probe as a RICO case could lead to a sprawling prosecution where the special counsel is not only required to prove beyond a reasonable doubt any specific criminal charges that he decides to bring, but also to make an equally persuasive case that these criminal actions are parts of a larger ongoing criminal enterprise.

The nature of any potential charges is also quite important in this instance. Given Mueller's core mandate to investigate Russian interference in the 2016 election, any RICO case established by the Special Counsel would likely need at least one RICO predicate related to the Russia issue, with obstruction of justice the most obvious candidate. (In contrast, a New York or other state prosecutor could very well be comfortable mounting a RICO case involving Trump based on predicates stemming from complex financial crimes alone, with money laundering, bank and wire fraud, and obstruction all obvious candidates.) Whatever charges a prosecutor at either the state or federal level may bring if they deem it appropriate to do so will almost certainly be painted as a fishing expedition by the president's lawyers, regardless of the merits of the case.

The special counsel is also acutely aware that the president enjoys the expansive power of federal pardons, and there have been media reports that the special counsel's team is carefully researching the limits of the power of the pardon. The president's power to issue pardons for federal, but not state, crimes, makes it more difficult for the special counsel to flip potential witnesses who might avoid testifying as to their involvement in criminal activity based on hope or knowledge that the president would pardon them. It is also useful to note that while not a matter of settled law, there is some skepticism that a sitting president can face criminal charges, with impeachment most widely viewed as the obvious remedy for such presidential abuses, and impeachment remains a relatively unlikely prospect with both the Senate and the House held by the president's party at this juncture and seemingly reluctant to challenge his authority.

Thus, the special counsel would seem to face extraordinarily complex calculations in both presenting his findings and deciding what charges he would potentially bring. A highly logical strategy for the special counsel is to engage in burden sharing with the New York and/or Virginia attorney generals.

By having some of the potential charges pursued at a state level, prosecutors can ensure that potentially helpful witnesses or co-conspirators do not have the potential of a presidential pardon being held out to discourage their assistance.

In September 2017, *Politico* reported that just such cooperation is already taking place between the special counsel's office and the New York attorney general. As *The Washington Post* observed:

Federal rules and Justice Department policy clearly provide for such cooperation and would even allow Mueller to share confidential grand jury information with Schneiderman's office with court approval. Beyond that, there is always a great deal of information not covered by grand jury secrecy that could be freely shared. But although certainly not unheard of, federal and state prosecutors cooperating in an investigation is relatively unusual, at least in a white-collar case.¹⁷⁸

But having a sitting president investigated for collaborating with hostile Russian forces to tilt a presidential election is certainly an extraordinary case.

The involvement of the New York attorney general has a number of other benefits as well: This is an office that has already repeatedly investigated the Trump Organization with some degree of success; a significant number of the financial transactions concerning Trump, Sater, Manafort, and others all took place in the state of New York; and, the office is well familiar with making complex financial cases. The possibility that the New York attorney general would bring a RICO criminal case against The Trump Organization as it relates to complex financial crimes and or money laundering is an intriguing one, and it would hold a sword over key actors in the process while allowing the Special Counsel to direct his greatest firepower on Trump's Russia links and what appears to be a pattern of obstructing justice.

On balance, RICO instruments can and should be seen as a viable potential tool for prosecutors probing the actions of President Trump both before and after he took office. The more that is learned about the Trump universe, and the better the investigative research by prosecutors, the media, Congress, and concerned citizens, the sharper a pattern of criminality appears to come into focus. Less than a year into his presidency, Trump's national security adviser has pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI, his former campaign chairman is facing multiple indictments, and a campaign foreign policy adviser has pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI and acknowledged that the Russians claimed to have Clinton's emails before the public knew about such hacking. More dominoes seem almost inevitable to fall given the special counsel's efforts to secure cooperating witnesses, and RICO statutes give him a powerful card to play if he wishes to do so.

About the authors

John Norris is a senior fellow and the executive director of the Sustainable Security and Peacebuilding Initiative at the Center for American Progress. He has served in a number of senior roles in government, international institutions, and nonprofits. Norris previously served as the executive director of the Enough Project at American Progress and was the chief of political affairs for the U.N. Mission in Nepal. Norris is the author of several books, including *Mary McGrory: The First Queen of Journalism*, a biography of the late journalist, and the *Disaster Gypsies*, a memoir of his work in the field of emergency relief.

Carolyn Kenney is a policy analyst for National Security and International Policy at the Center, working specifically on the Sustainable Security and Peacebuilding Initiative. Prior to joining American Progress, Kenney worked with the International Foundation for Electoral Systems, in its Center for Applied Research and Learning. She previously completed internships with the International Crisis Group and Human Rights Watch. Kenney received her M.A. in international human rights from the Josef Korbel School of International Studies at the University of Denver and her B.A. in international affairs from the University of Colorado, Boulder.

Endnotes

- 1 United States District Court for the District of Columbia, "United States of America v. George Papadopoulos," October 5, 2017, available at https://www.justice.gov/ file/1007346/download.
- 2 United States District Court for the District of Columbia, "United States of America v. Paul J. Manafort, Jr. and Richard W. Gates III," October 27, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000015f-6d73-d751af7f-7f735cc70000.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Office of the Deputy Attorney General, "Appointment of Special Counsel to Investigate Russian Interference with the 2016 Presidential Election and Related Matters," May 17, 2017, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/press-release/file/967231/download.
- 5 Staff of the Organized Crime and Gang Section, Criminal RICO: 18 U.S.C. §§1961-1968 – A Manual for Federal Prosecutors (U.S. Department of Justice, 2016), available at https://www.justice.gov/usam/file/870856/download.
- 6 John E. Floyd, Introduction: RICO State by State: A Guide to Litigation Under the State Racketeering Statutes, Second Edition, Volume 2, Number 4 (ABA Book Publishing, 2012), available at https://www.americanbar.org/ groups/gpsolo/publications/gpsolo_ereport/2012/november_2012/introduction_rico_state_by_state.html.
- 7 Nathan Koppel, "They Call It RICO, and It Is Sweeping," The Wall Street Journal, January 20, 2011, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB100014240527487048 81304576094110829882704.
- 8 Charles Doyle, "RICO: A Brief Sketch" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2016), available at https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/96-950.pdf.
- 9 James A. Doering, "Civil Rico: Before and After Sedima," Marquette Law Review 69 (3) (1986): 395–421, available at http://scholarship.law.marquette.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1869&context=mulr.
- 10 Editorial Board, "It's Time to Rescind RICO," *The Los Angeles Times*, August 16, 1989, available at http://articles. latimes.com/1989-08-16/local/me-399_1_rico-statute.
- 11 Tim Hains, "Giuliani: There Is Enough Evidence Now for a RICO Case Against Clinton Foundation for 'Racketeering" *Real Clear Politics*, October 30, 2016, available at https://www.realclearpolitics.com/ video/2016/10/30/giuliani_there_is_enough_evidence_now_for_a_rico_case_against_clinton_foundation_racketeering_enterprise.html.
- 12 Louise Mensch, "Sources: Russia probe means President Hatch; RICO Case Against GOP," *Patribotics*, May 11, 2017, available at https://patribotics.blog/2017/05/11/ sources-russia-probe-means-president-hatch-rico-caseagainst-gop/.
- 13 Matt Ford, "Judge Curiel Hands Trump a Fresh Rebuke," The Atlantic, August 3, 2016, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/08/trumpuniversity-curiel/494213/.

- 14 Rosalind S. Helderman, "Trump agrees to \$25 million settlement in Trump University fraud cases," The Washington Post, November 18, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/sourcetrump-nearing-settlement-in-trump-universityfraud-cases/2016/11/18/8dc047c0-ada0-11e6-a31b-4b6397e625d0_story.html?utm_term=.f72c4da10015; Camila Domonoske, "Judge Approves \$25 Million Settlement of Trump University Lawsuit," NPR, March 31, 2017, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/ thetwo-way/2017/03/31/522199535/judge-approves-25-million-settlement-of-trump-university-lawsuit.
- 15 Timothy L. O'Brien, "Trump, Russia and a Shadowy Business Partnership," Bloomberg, June 21, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/view/ articles/2017-06-21/trump-russia-and-those-shadowysater-deals-at-bayrock.
- 16 Doering, "Civil Rico: Before and After Sedima."
- 17 Staff of the Organized Crime and Gang Section, Criminal RICO: 18 U.S.C. 5§1961-1968 – A Manual for Federal Prosecutors", 18 U.S. Code § 1962 – Prohibited activities, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/1962.
- 18 Staff of the Organized Crime and Gang Section, Criminal RICO: 18 U.S.C. §§1961-1968 – A Manual for Federal Prosecutors."
- 19 U.S. Department of Justice, "RICO Charges," Offices of the United States Attorneys, available at https://www. justice.gov/usam/criminal-resource-manual-109-ricocharges (last accessed December 2017).

- 21 G. Robert Blakey, "Time-Bars: Rico-Criminal and Civil Federal and State," *Notre Dame Law Review* 88 (4) (2013): 1581–1784, available at http://scholarship.law.nd.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1139&context=ndlr.
- 22 HG.org, "RICO Law: Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act," available at https://www.hg.org/ rico-law.html (last accessed October 2017).
- 23 See Jason Snead, "Civil Asset Forfeiture: 7 Things You Should Know," The Heritage Foundation, March 26, 2014, available at http://www.heritage.org/research/ reports/2014/03/civil-asset-forfeiture-7-things-youshould-know; ACLU, "Asset Forfeiture Abuse," available at https://www.aclu.org/issues/criminal-law-reform/ reforming-police-practices/asset-forfeiture-abuse (last accessed November 2017).
- 24 Kevin D. Williamson, "Civil Asset Forfeiture: Where Due Process Goes to Die," *National Review*, June 25, 2017, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/ article/448942/asset-forfeiture-police-abuse-it-all-time.
- 25 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 981 Civil Forfeiture," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/18/981 (last accessed December 2017).
- 26 Staff of the Organized Crime and Gang Section, Criminal RICO: 18 U.S.C. §§1961-1968 – A Manual for Federal Prosecutors."

- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Blakey, "Time-Bars: Rico-Criminal and Civil Federal and State."
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Renato Mariotti, "How to Read Bob Mueller's Hand," Politico Magazine, September 18, 2017, available at http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2017/09/18/ how-to-read-bob-mueller-hand-215616?lo=ap_c1.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 For example, see David A. Farenthold, "Trump boasts about his philanthropy. But his giving falls short of his words.," The Washington Post, October 29, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/trump-boasts-of-his-philanthropybut-his-giving-falls-short-of-his-words/2016/10/29/ b3c03106-9ac7-11e6-a0ed-ab0774c1eaa5_story. html?utm_term=.7d9782b39deb; Jose A. DelReal and David A. Farenthold, "Trump dismisses questions about improper gift to Florida attorney general." The Washington Post, September 5, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ trump-denies-he-talked-with-florida-attorneygeneral-about-donation/2016/09/05/e15d62e0-73b8-11e6-8149-b8d05321db62_story.html?utm_term=. aa53032a0494; David A. Farenthold, "Trump bought a 6-foot-tall portrait of himself with charity money. We may have found it." The Washington Post. September 14, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/a-clue-to-the-whereabouts-of-the-6-foot-tall-portrait-of-donald-trump/2016/09/14/ ae65db82-7a8f-11e6-ac8e-cf8e0dd91dc7_story. html?utm_term=.88dc3cb5cf74; David A. Farenthold, "Trump used \$258,000 from his charity to settle legal problems," The Washington Post, September 20, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ trump-used-258000-from-his-charity-to-settle-legalproblems/2016/09/20/adc88f9c-7d11-11e6-ac8ecf8e0dd91dc7_story.html?utm_term=.3a8e7e4815b0; David A. Farenthold, "How a Univision anchor found the missing \$10,000 portrait that Trump bought with his charity's money," The Washington Post, September 21, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/post-politics/wp/2016/09/21/how-a-univisionanchor-found-the-missing-10000-portrait-that-trumpbought-with-his-charitys-money/?tid=a_inl&utm_ term=.95ac1772c423; David A. Farenthold, "Trump directed \$2.3 million owed to him to his tax-exempt foundation instead," The Washington Post, September 26, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/trump-directed-23-million-owed-tohim-to-his-charity-instead/2016/09/26/7a9e9fac-8352-11e6-ac72-a29979381495_story.html?utm_ term=.624ecb9b3f81.
- 35 Evan Perez and Shimon Prokupecz, "Exclusive: Mueller Team's Focus on Manafort Spans 11 Years," CNN, September 20, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/09/19/politics/mueller-manafort-pressuredecade-investigation/index.html.
- 36 Cheryl Collins and David Corn, "This Top Mueller Aide Once Worked on an Investigation of a Trump Associate Tied to the Russian Mob," *Mother Jones*, June 23, 2017, available at http://www.motherjones.com/ politics/2017/06/trump-felix-sater-andrew-weissman/.

- 37 See Garrett M. Graff, "Robert Mueller Chooses His Investigatory Dream Team," Wired, June 14, 2017, available at https://www.wired.com/story/robert-muellerspecial-counsel-investigation-team/; CBS News, "These Are the Lawyers on Robert Mueller's Special Counsel Team," September 20, 2017, available at https://www. cbsnews.com/news/these-are-the-lawyers-on-robertmuellers-special-counsel-team/.
- 38 The New York Times, "Excerpts from the Times's Interview with Trump," July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/19/us/politics/trump-interview-transcript.html.
- 39 Craig Unger, "Trump's Russian Laundromat," New Republic, July 13, 2017, available at https://newrepublic. com/article/143586/trumps-russian-laundromattrump-tower-luxury-high-rises-dirty-money-international-crime-syndicate.
- 40 Franklin Foer, "Putin's Puppet," Slate, July 21, 2016, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_ politics/cover_story/2016/07/vladimir_putin_has_a_ plan_for_destroying_the_west_and_it_looks_a_lot_ like.html.
- 41 Andrea Bernstein and others, "How Ivanka Trump and Donald Trump, Jr., Avoided a Criminal Indictment," *The New Yorker*, October 4, 2017, available at https://www. newyorker.com/news/news-desk/how-ivanka-trumpand-donald-trump-jr-avoided-a-criminal-indictment.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Foer, "Putin's Puppet"; Jeff Nesbit, "Donald Trump's Many, Many, Many, Ties to Russia," Time, August 2, 2016, available at http://time.com/4433880/donaldtrump-ties-to-russia/.
- 46 O'Brien, "Trump, Russia and a Shadowy Business Partnership."
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Kelly Phillips Erb, "Trump & Kids Named, But Not Charged, In \$250 Million Tax Evasion Case," Forbes, July 28, 2016, available at http://www.forbes.com/ sites/kellyphillipserb/2016/07/28/trump-kidsnamed-but-not-charged-in-250-million-tax-evasioncase/2/#765991d51e20.
- 49 Associated Press, "Trump Picked Mafia-Linked Stock Fraud Felon As Senior Adviser," December 4, 2015, available at http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ nationworld/politics/ct-trump-felix-sater-felon-adviser-20151204-story.html.

- 51 Ben Wieder and Kevin G. Hall, "Trump campaign bodyguard linked to ex-con who's key in Russia probes," McClatchy DC, September 21, 2017, available at http:// www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/national/ article174493821.html.
- 52 Matt Apuzzo and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Associate Boasted That Moscow Business Deal 'Will Get Donald Elected," *The New York Times*, August 28, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/28/us/politics/ trump-tower-putin-felix-sater.html.

- 54 Sam Thielman, "Trump's Conduits For Capital From The Former Soviet Bloc Are Actually Old Pals," *Talking Points Memo*, July 25, 2017, available at http://talkingpointsmemo.com/muckraker/michael-cohen-felixsater-teenage-acquaintances-trump-organization; Russ Baker, "Spotlight on Michael Cohen – Trump's Mysterious Lawyer with Deep Ukraine Ties," Who.What.Why, September 18, 2017, available at https://whowhatwhy. org/2017/09/18/spotlight-michael-cohen-trumpsmysterious-lawyer-deep-ukraine-ties/.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Jason Leopold, Chris McDaniel, and Anthony Cormier, "A Suspicious Death in Trump's Orbit? 'Total Bullshit,' Says Family," Buzzfeed, March 6, 2017, available at https://www.buzzfeed.com/jasonaleopold/asuspicious-death-in-trumps-orbit-total-bullshit-saysfamil?utm_term=.wfkKZNPg1N#.dgwgkdDzQd.
- 58 Josh Saul, "Donald Trump, Felix Sater and the Mob: Lawyers Push to Unseal Court Documents They Say Could Show Fraud by President," *Newsweek*, June 19, 2017, available at http://www.newsweek.com/trumpsater-mafia-mob-bayrock-russia-court-brooklyn-fraudbehar-627408.
- 59 Bryan Schatz, "A History of Donald Trump's Bromance with Vladimir Putin," *Mother Jones*, October 5, 2016, available at http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2016/10/trump-putin-timeline.
- 60 Greg Farrell and Christian Berthelsen, "Mueller Expands Probe to Trump Business Transactions," *Bloomberg*, July 20, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2017-07-20/mueller-is-said-to-expandprobe-to-trump-business-transactions.
- 61 Peter Stone and Greg Gordon, "Trump associate Cohen sold four NY buildings for cash to mysterious buyers," McClatchy DC, October 27, 2017, available at http:// www.mcclatchydc.com/news/politics-government/ congress/article180701541.html.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Christina S.N. Lewis, "Russian Billionaire Part of Record Deal for Trump Mansion," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 20, 2008, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ SB121388918602688761.
- 65 Robert Frank, "Only in Palm Beach: The \$95 Million Tear-Down," The New York Times, August 27, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/28/business/only-in-palm-beach-the-95-million-tear-down. html?_r=0.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Rob Barry, Christopher S. Stewart, and Brett Forrest, "Russian State-Run Bank Financed Deal Involving Trump Hotel Partner," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 17, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ russian-state-run-bank-financed-deal-involving-trumphotel-partner-1495031708.
- 68 Ibid.

- 70 Wendy Dent, Ed Pilkington, and Shaun Walker "Jared Kushner sealed real estate deal with oligarch's firm cited in money-laundering case," *The Guardian*, July 24, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2017/jul/24/jared-kushner-new-yorkrussia-money-laundering?utm_source=esp&utm_ medium=Email&utm_campaign=GU+Today+USA+-+Collections+2017&utm_term=236390&subid=189171 42&CMP=GT_US_collection.
- 71 U.S. Department of Justice, "Acting Manhattan U.S. Attorney Announces 55.9 Million Settlement of Civil Money Laundering and Forfeiture Claims Against Real Estate Corporations Alleged to Have Laundered Proceeds of Russian Tax Fraud," May 12, 2017, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/acting-manhattan-us-attorney-announces-59-million-settlementcivil-money-laundering-and.
- 72 The New York Times, "Read the Emails on Donald Trump Jr.'s Russia Meeting," July 11, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/07/11/us/politics/ donald-trump-ir-email-text.html?_r=0.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Dent, Pilkington, and Walker, "Jared Kushner sealed real estate deal with oligarch's firm cited in money-laundering case." The activities of Prevezon were originally discovered by the Russian lawyer and accountant, Sergei Magnitsky, who died under suspicious circumstances in a Moscow prison after revealing the scam. After his death, the United States responded by imposing sanctions on Russia through the Magnitsky Act, a move that Russian President Vladimir Putin has strongly opposed. In reaction to the U.S. sanctions, Russia banned American adoptions of Russian children. Thus, as pointed out in The New York Times, any discussion with the Kremlin, or their agents, of "adoptions" is essentially a discussion about the Russians trying to have U.S. sanctions lifted; the two topics are inseparable. For more information on the Magnitsky Act, see Julia loffe, "Why Does the Kremlin Care So Much About the Magnitsky Act?", The Atlantic, July 27, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/07/magnitskyact-kremlin/535044/; Amanda Taub, "When the Kremlin Says 'Adoptions,' It Means 'Sanctions,'" The New York Times, July 10, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/10/world/americas/kremlin-adoptionssanctions-russia.html.
- 75 Dent, Pilkington, and Walker, "Jared Kushner sealed real estate deal with oligarch's firm cited in moneylaundering case."
- 76 Ibid.
- 77 U.S. House of Representatives Committee on the Judiciary, "Letter to Attorney General Jeff Sessions," July 12, 2017, available at https://democrats-judiciary. house.gov/sites/democrats.judiciary.house.gov/ files/documents/7.12.17%20LETTER%20AG%20 SESSIONS%20-%20WE%20WAT%20AGS%20 ON%20FRAUD%20SETTLEMENT%2C%20MEETING%20 AT%20TRUMP%20TOWER.pdf.
- 78 Dent, Pilkington, and Walker, "Jared Kushner sealed real estate deal with oligarch's firm cited in moneylaundering case."
- 79 Ilya Marritz and Adnrea Bernstein, "Paul Manafort's Puzzling New York Real Estate Purchases," WWYC, March 28, 2017, available at http://www.wnyc.org/story/paulmanaforts-puzzling-new-york-real-estate-purchases/.

- 80 Amy Plitt, "Paul Manafort indicted: NYC real estate tied to money laundering charges," Curbed, October 30, 2017, available at https://ny.curbed. com/2017/10/30/16570266/paul-manafort-indictmentnew-york-real-estate.
- 81 Marritz and Bernstein, "Paul Manafort's Puzzling New York Real Estate Purchases."
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Jeff Horwitz and Chad Day, "AP Exclusive: Before Trump job, Manafort worked to aid putin," Associated Press, March 22, 2017, available at https://apnews.com/122 ae0b5848345faa88108a03de40c5a/manaforts-plangreatly-benefit-putin-government.
- 85 Chad Day, "Manafort offered to brief wealthy Russian during campaign," Associated Press, September 21, 2017, available at https://www.apnews.com/220794f0b 3e540e19e3195f40447930f.
- 86 Horwitz and Day, "AP Exclusive: Before Trump job, Manafort worked to aid Putin."
- 87 Michael Rothfeld, "Paul Manafort Received Loans from Another Former Trump Adviser's Bank," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2017, available at https://www. wsj.com/articles/paul-manafort-received-loans-fromanother-former-trump-advisers-bank-1490779800.
- 88 Tom Hamburger, Rosalind S. Helderman, Carol D. Leonnig, and Adam Entous, "Manafort Offered to Give Russian Billionaire 'Private Briefings' on 2016 Campaign," The Washington Post, September 20, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ manafort-offered-to-give-russian-billionaire-privatebriefings-on-2016-campaign/2017/09/20/399bba1 a-9d48-11e7-8ea1-ed975285475e_story.html?utm_ term=.75692b6b910b.
- 89 Tom Hamburger, Rosalind S. Helderman, Carol D. Leonnig, and Adam Entous, "Manafort offered to give Russian billionaire 'private briefings' on 2016 campaign," *The Washington Post*, September 20, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ manafort-offered-to-give-russian-billionaire-privatebriefings-on-2016-campaign/2017/09/20/399bba1 a-9d48-11e7-8ea1-ed975285475e_story.html?utm_ term=.75692b6b910b.
- 90 Sadie Gurman, Eric Tucker, and Jeff Horwitz, "Special counsel's Trump investigation includes Manafort case," Associated Press, June 3, 2017, available at https:// apnews.com/35b610bf8d66416798be8abb2ebd8 5b0/Special-counsel's-Trump-investigation-includes-Manafort-case.
- 91 Erica Orden, "Special Counsel Investigating Possible Money Laundering by Paul Manafort," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 20, 2017, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/special-counsel-investigating-possiblemoney-laundering-by-paul-manafort-1500587532.
- 92 Rothfeld, Maremont, and O'Brien, "Former Trump Adviser Paul Manafort's Bank Records Sought in Probe."
- 93 Carol D. Leonnig, Tom Hamburger, and Rosalind S. Helderman, "FBI conducted predawn raid of former Trump campaign chairman Manafort's home," *The Washington Post*, August 9, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/fbi-conducted-predawn-raid-offormer-trump-campaign-chairman-manaforts-home/2 017/08/09/5879fa9c-7c45-11e7-9d08-b79f191668ed_ story.html?utm_term=.66c2071aac85.

- 94 Ibid.
- 95 Aggelos Petropoulos and Richard Engel, "Manafort-Linked Accounts on Cyprus Raised Red Flag," NBC News, March 29, 2017, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/ news/world/manafort-linked-accounts-cyprus-raisedred-flag-n739156.
- 96 Ibid
- 97 Ibid.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Mike McIntire, "Manafort Was in Debt to Pro-Russia Interests, Cyprus Records Show," The New York Times, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/19/us/politics/paul-manafort-russiatrump.html.
- 100 Mike McIntire, "Manafort Was in Debt to Pro-Russia Interests, Cyprus Records Show," *The New York Times*, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/19/us/politics/paul-manafort-russiatrump.html.

- 102 Barbara McQuade, "Robert Mueller's Message to Paul Manafort: Cooperate Now or You'll Regret It," The Daily Beast, October 30, 2017, available at https://www. thedailybeast.com/robert-muellers-message-to-paulmanafort-cooperate-now-or-youll-regret-it.
- 103 Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, "FinCEN Fines Trump Taj Mahal Casino Resort \$10 Million for Significant and Long Standing Anti-Money Laundering Violations," Press release, March 6, 2015, available at https://www.fincen.gov/news/news-releases/fincenfines-trump-taj-mahal-casino-resort-10-million-significant-and-long.

- 105 Jose Pagliery, "Trump's casino was a money laundering concern shortly after it opened," CNN, May 22, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/22/politics/ trump-taj-mahal/index.html?sr=twCNN052217trumptaj-mahal-closed0111PMVODtopLink&link Id=37866730.
- 106 Tony Nitti, "Robert Mueller Employs Powerful Weapon in Trump-Russia Investigation: The IRS," *Forbes*, September 1, 2017, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/ anthonynitti/2017/09/01/robert-mueller-employspowerful-weapon-in-trump-russia-investigation-theirs/#658701975ace.
- 107 Derek Kravitz, Cezary Podkul, and Will Parker, "Here's How Trump Transferred Wealth to His Son While Avoiding the Usual Taxes," *ProPublica*, July 5, 2017, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/hereshow-trump-transferred-wealth-to-his-son-whileavoiding-usual-taxes. and http://www.sfgate.com/ opinion/article/This-Trump-real-estate-deal-looksawfully-like-11734054.php.
- 108 Adam Davidson, "Donald Trump's Worst Deal," *The New Yorker*, March 13, 2017, available at http://www. newyorker.com/magazine/2017/03/13/donald-trumpsworst-deal.
- 109 Politico Magazine, "What Is Collusion? Is It Even a Crime?", July 12, 2017, available at http://www.politico. com/magazine/story/2017/07/12/what-is-collusion-215366.

- 110 Asha Rangappa, "What the FISA Warrants Against Paul Manafort Tell Us About Mueller's Investigation," Just Security, September 23, 2017, available at https://www. justsecurity.org/45255/fisa-warrants-paul-manafortmuellers-investigation/.
- 111 Ibid.
- 112 Ellen Nakashima, Devlin Barrett, and Adam Entous, "FBI obtained FISA warrant to monitor Trump adviser Carter Page," *The Washington Post*, April 11, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/nationalsecurity/fbi-obtained-fisa-warrant-to-monitor-formertrump-adviser-carter-page/2017/04/11/620192ea-1e0e-11e7-ad74-3a742a6e93a7_story. html?utm_term=.cf37ab6a1e15.
- 113 Pamela Brown, Jim Sciutto, and Evan Perez, "Trump aides were in constant touch with senior Russian officials during campaign," CNN, February 15, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/02/14/politics/ donald-trump-aides-russians-campaign/.
- 114 See Shane Harris, Michael C. Bender, and Peter Nicholas, "GOP Activist Who Sought Clinton Emails Cited Trump Campaign Officials," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 1, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ gop-activist-who-sought-clinton-emails-cited-trumpcampaign-officials-1498872923; Shane Harris, "GOP Operative Sought Clinton Emails from Hackers, Implied a Connection to Flynn," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 29, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/gopoperative-sought-clinton-emails-from-hackers-implieda-connection-to-flynn-1498770851.
- 115 Harris, "GOP Operative Sought Clinton Emails from Hackers, Implied a Connection to Flynn."
- 116 Katherine Skiba, David Heinzmann, and Todd Lighty, "Peter W. Smith, GOP operative who sought Clinton's emails from Russian hackers, committed suicide, records Show," Chicago Tribune, July 13, 2017, available at http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/politics/ ct-peter-smith-death-met-0713-20170713-story.html.
- 117 Tom Winter and others, "Ex-Trump Adviser George Papadopoulos Pleads Guilty in Mueller's Russia Probe," NBC News, October 30, 2017, available at https://www. nbcnews.com/news/us-news/trump-campaign-adviser-george-papadopoulos-pleads-guilty-lying-n815596.
- 118 Julia loffe and Franklin Foer, "Did Manafort Use Trump to Curry Favor with a Putin Ally?" *The Atlantic*, October 2, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2017/10/emails-suggest-manafortsought-approval-from-putin-ally-deripaska/541677/.
- 119 Associated Press, "Paul Manafort Offered 'Private Briefings' About Trump Campaign to Russian Billionaire," September 20, 2017, available at http://fortune. com/2017/09/21/paul-manafort-donald-trump-russiaputin-deripaska/.
- 120 Andrew Higgins and Andrew E. Kramer, "Soviet Veteran Who Met with Trump Jr. Is a Master of the Dark Arts," *The New York Times*, July 15, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/07/15/world/europe/rinatakhmetshin-donald-trump-jr-natalia-veselnitskaya. html; Sharon LaFraniere and Adam Goldman, "Guest List at Donald Trump Jr's Meeting with Russian Expands Again," *The New York Times*, July 18, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/18/us/politics/ trump-meeting-russia.html.

- 121 Jo Becker, Adam Goldman, and Matt Apuzzo, "Russian Dirt on Clinton? 'I Love It', Donald Trump Jr. Said," *The New York Times*, July 11, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/07/11/us/politics/trump-russiaemail-clinton.html.
- 122 Jo Becker, Adam Goldman, and Matt Apuzzo, "Russian Dirt on Clinton? 'I Love It', Donald Trump Jr. Said," The New York Times, July 11, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/07/11/us/politics/trump-russiaemail-clinton.html.

- 124 Justin Sink, "Here Are Trump Jr.'s Shifting Explanations for His Russia Meeting," Bloomberg, July 11, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2017-07-11/trump-s-son-has-offered-shiftingexplanations-for-russia-meeting.
- 125 Meghan Keneally, "Timeline leading up to Jeff Sessions' recusal and the fallout," ABC News, July 26, 2017, available at http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/timeline-leading-jeff-sessions-recusal-fallout/story?id=45855918.
- 126 Josh Rogin, "Trump campaign guts GOP's anti-Russia Stance on Ukraine," *The Washington Post*, July 18, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/global-opinions/trump-campaign-guts-gopsanti-russia-stance-on-ukraine/2016/07/18/98adb3b0-4cf3-11e6-a7d8-13d0637f256_story.html?utm_term=. f97983408e04.
- 127 Andrew Kaczynski, Nathan McDermott, and Chris Massie, "Trump adviser Roger Stone repeatedly claimed to know of forthcoming WikiLeaks dumps," CNN, March 20, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/03/20/ politics/kfile-roger-stone-wikileaks-claims/index.html.
- 128 Julia loffe, "The Secret Correspondence Between Donald Trump Jr. and WikiLeaks," *The Atlantic*, November 13, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2017/11/the-secret-correspondence-betweendonald-trump-jr-and-wikileaks/545738/.
- 129 Georgia Wells and Natalie Andrews, "Five Things to Know About Hidden Russian Influence on Facebook, Twitter, Google," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 5, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/fivethings-to-know-about-hidden-russian-influence-onfacebook-twitter-google-1507201203.
- 130 Issie Lapowsky, "Did Trump's Data Team Help Russians? Facebook Might Have the Answer," Wired, July 14, 2017, available at https://www.wired.com/story/trumprussia-data-parscale-facebook/.
- 131 Betsy Woodruff, "Trump Data Guru: I Tried to Team Up with Julian Assange," Daily Beast, October 25, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/trumpdata-guru-i-tried-to-team-up-with-julian-assange.
- 132 Lapowsky, "Did Trump's Data Team Help Russians? Facebook Might Have the Answer."
- 133 Politico Magazine, "What Is Collusion? Is It Even a Crime?"
- 134 The American Presidency Project, "Articles of Impeachment Adopted by the House of Representatives Committee on the Judiciary," July 27, 1974, available at http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=76082.

- 135 Barry H. Berke, Noah Bookbinder, and Norman Eisen, "Did President Trump Obstruct Justice?" Brookings, October 10, 2017, available at https://www.brookings. edu/blog/fixgov/2017/10/10/did-president-trumpobstruct-justice/.
- 136 Sari Horwitz and Adam Entous, "Flynn in FBI interview denied discussing sanctions with Russian ambassador," *The Washington Post*, February 16, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/nationalsecurity/flynn-in-fbi-interview-denied-discussing-sanctions-with-russian-ambassador/2017/02/16/e3e1e16af3d5-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401_story.html?utm_term=. d0d42feb8db2; Charlie Savage, "What Michael Flynn's Guilty Plea Means in Mueller's Russia Inquiry," *The New York Times*, December 1, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/12/01/us/politics/michael-flynnguilty-plea-what-it-means.html.
- 137 Ellen Nakashima and Greg Miller, "FBI reviewed Flynn's calls with Russian ambassador but found nothing illicit," *The Washington Post*, January 23, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/nationalsecurity/fbi-reviewed-flynns-calls-with-russianambassador-but-found-nothing-illicit/2017/01/23/ aa83879a-e1ae-11e6-a547-5fb9411d332c_story. html?utm_term=.a7c9ee417461.
- 138 Matthew Rosenberg and Matt Apuzzo, "Flynn Is Said to Have Talked to Russians About Sanctions Before Trump Took Office," The New York Times, February 9, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/09/us/flynnis-said-to-have-talked-to-russians-about-sanctionsbefore-trump-took-office.html; Spencer Ackerman, "Democrats demand transcripts from Michael Flynn's talks with Russian ambassador," The Guardian, February 16, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2017/feb/16/michael-flynn-transcripts-russiademocrats-investigation.
- 139 Peter Baker and others, "Flynn's Downfall Sprang From 'Eroding Level of Trust," *The New York Times*, February 4, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/02/14/us/politics/fbi-interviewed-mikeflynn.html.
- 140 Karoun Demirjian, "Flynn probably broke the law by failing to disclose foreign payments, House Oversight leaders say," *The Washington Post*, April 25, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/powerpost/flynn-likely-broke-the-law-byfailing-to-disclose-foreign-payments-housecommittee-says/2017/04/25/249fc22c-29cc-11e7-a616-d7c8a68c1a66_story.html?utm_term=. a8586fb334e4.
- 141 Devlin Barrett and Sari Horwitz, "Yates says she expected White House to take action on Flynn," *The Washington Post*, May 8, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/yatesset-to-testify-about-white-house-meeting/2017/05/08/ ade2ca2c-33f7-11e7-b4ee-434b6d506b37_story. httml?utm_term=.17afad9313cb.
- 142 Philip Bump, "What Jeff Sessions said about Russia, and when," *The Washington Post*, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/ wp/2017/03/02/what-jeff-sessions-said-about-russiaand-when/?utm_term=.e45f65e9b7db.
- 143 Matt Zapotosky, "Why Jared Kushner Has Had to Update His Disclosure of Foreign Contacts More than Once," *The Washington Post*, July 17, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/why-jared-kushner-has-had-toupdate-his-disclosure-of-foreign-contacts-morethan-once/2017/07/17/b04e8158-6b05-11e7-96ab-5f38140b38cc_story.html?tutm_term=.566c9f59028c.

- 144 The New York Times, "Full Transcript and Video: James Comey's Testimony on Capitol Hill," June 8, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/08/us/ politics/senate-hearing-transcript.html.
- 145 Ibid.
- 146 Ibid.
- 147 Ibid.
- 148 CNN, "James Comey's Prepared Testimony," June 8, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/07/ politics/james-comey-memos-testimony/index.html.
- 149 Ibid.
- 150 Michael D. Shear and Matt Apuzzo, "F.B.I. Director James Comey Is Fired by Trump," *The New York Times*, May 9, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/05/09/us/politics/james-comey-fired-fbi.html.
- 151 Matt Apuzzo, Maggie Haberman, and Matthew Rosenberg, "Trump Told Russians That Firing 'Nut Job' Comey Eased Pressure from Investigation," *The New York Times*, May 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/05/19/us/politics/trump-russia-comey. httml:_r=0.
- 152 Ali Vitali and Corky Siemaszko, "Trump Interview with Lester Holt: President Asked Comey If He Was Under Investigation," NBC News, May 11, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/trumpreveals-he-asked-comey-whether-he-was-under-investigation-n757821.
- 153 Alex Whitting, "A Prosecutor's View: The Evidence of Trump's Obstruction is Now Compelling," Just Security, May 17, 2017, available at https://www. justsecurity.org/41079/prosecutor-start-buildobstruction-case-trump/.
- 154 Margaret Talev, "Trump Drafted Letter Arguing for Comey's Ouster, Sources Say," Bloomberg, September 1, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2017-09-02/trump-is-said-to-have-draftedletter-arguing-for-comey-s-ouster.
- 155 Adam Entous and Ellen Nakashima, "Trump asked intelligence chiefs to push back against FBI collusion probe after Comey revealed its existence," *The Washington Post*, May 22, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-asked-intelligence-chiefs-to-push-back-against-fbi-collusion-probe-after-comey-revealed-its-existence/2017/05/22/394933bc-3f10-11e7-9869-bac8b446820a_story. html?utm_term=.b4594550a9b9.
- 156 Adam Entous, "Top intelligence official told associates Trump asked him if he could intervene with Comey on FBI Russia probe," *The Washington Post*, June 6, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/national-security/top-intelligence-official-toldassociates-trump-asked-him-if-he-could-intervenewith-comey-to-get-fbi-to-back-off-flynn/2017/06/06/ cc879f14-4ace-11e7-9669-250d0b15f83b_story. html?utm_term=.885c4414ebf7.
- 157 Ashley Parker, Carol D. Leonnig, Philip Rucker, and Tom Hamburger, "Trump dictated son's misleading statement on meeting with Russian lawyer," *The Washington Post*, July 31, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-dictatedsons-misleading-statement-on-meeting-with-russianlawyer/2017/07/31/04c94f96-73ae-11e7-8f39-eeb-7d3a2d304_story.html?utm_term=.6900faad479e.

- 159 The New York Times, "Excerpts from The Times's Interview with Trump," July 19, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/07/19/us/politics/trumpinterview-transcript.html.
- 160 Michael S. Schmidt, Maggie Haberman, and Matt Apuzzo, "Trump Aides, Seeking Leverage, Investigate Mueller's Investigators," *The New York Times*, July 20, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/20/us/politics/donald-trump-robertmueller-russia-investigation.html.
- 161 Zachary Cohen, Cristina Alesci, and Marshall Cohen, "Trump attorney reached out to Kremlin to pursue Moscow Trump Tower project," CNN, September 5, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/28/ politics/trump-tower-plan-moscow-during-election/ index.html.
- 162 Emily Rauhala and William Wan, "In a Beijing ballroom, Kushner family pushes \$500,000 'investor visa' to wealthy Chinese," *The Washington Post*, May 6, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/in-a-beijing-ballroom-kushner-family-flogs-500000-investor-visa-to-wealthy-chinese/2017/05/06/ cf711e53-eb49-4f9a-8dea-3cd836fcf287_story. html?utm_term=.93ed1de10283&wpisrc=nl_mostdraw14&wpmm=1.
- 163 Jesse Drucker, Eric Lipton, and Maggie Haberman, "Ivanka Trump and Jared Kushner Still Benefitting from Business Empire, Filings Show," *The New York Times*, March 31, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/03/31/us/politics/ivanka-trump-and-jaredkushner-still-benefiting-from-business-empire-filingsshow.html.
- 164 Drew Griffin and Curt Devine, "Exclusive: Jared Kushner's White House Connection Still Being Used to Lure Chinese Investors," CNN, July 21, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/07/20/politics/draftkushner-visas/index.html?adkey=bn.
- 165 Ibid.
- 166 Ibid.
- 167 Erica Orden, Aruna Viswanatha, and Byron Tau, "U.S. Attorney Subpoenas Kushner Cos. Over Investment-For-Visa Program," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 2, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-sattorney-subpoenas-kushner-cos-over-investment-forvisa-program-1501717119.

169 Ibid.

170 Jo Becker, Matthew Rosenberg, and Maggie Haberman, "Senate Committee to Question Jared Kushner Over Meetings with Russians," *The New York Times*, March 27, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/03/27/us/politics/senate-jared-kushnerrussia.html.

171 Ibid.

172 David Filipov and others, "Explanations for Kushner's meeting with head of Kremlin-linked bank don't match up," *The Washington Post*, June 1, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ explanations-for-kushners-meeting-with-head-ofkremlin-linked-bank-dont-match-up/2017/06/01/ dd1bdb0-460a-11e7-bcde-624ad94170ab_story. html?utm_term=.bb5506c5a058.

173 Ibid.

- 175 Nathan Layne and others, "Russian elite invested nearly \$100 million in Trump buildings," Reuters, March 17, 2017, available at http://www.reuters.com/investigates/ special-report/usa-trump-property/.
- 176 Nick Penzenstadler, Steve Reilly, and John Kelly, "Most Trump Real Estate Now Sold to Secretive Buyers," USA Today, June 13, 2017, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2017/06/13/trump-propertybuyers-make-clear-shift-secretive-IIcs/102399558/.
- 177 Erica Orden, "Sally Yates, Preet Bharara Stress High Bar for Criminal Charges in Russia Probe," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 4, 2017, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/sally-yates-preet-bharara-stress-high-bar for-criminal-charges-in-russia-probe-1507158408.
- 178 Randall D. Eliason, "Robert Mueller just undercut Trump's use of the pardon power," *The Washington Post*, September 1, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/opinions/robert-mueller-justundercut-trumps-use-of-the-pardon-power/2017/09 /01/0d944b80-8899-11e7-8df5-c2e5cf46c1e2_story. html?utm_term=.a7bfa6fcedd5.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

